

June 2017 | Issue Brief

Strategies to Reduce Medicaid Spending: Findings From A Literature Review

Joshua M. Wiener, Melissa Romaire, Nga (Trini) Thach, Aubrey Collins, Konny Kim, Huiling Pan, Giuseppina Chiri, Anna Sommers, and Susan Haber, RTI International MaryBeth Musumeci and Julia Paradise, Kaiser Family Foundation

Executive Summary

Congress is considering <u>fundamental changes to Medicaid's financing structure</u> that seek to make federal funding for Medicaid more predictable and <u>achieve substantial federal budgetary savings</u>. The <u>American</u> <u>Health Care Act</u> (AHCA) as passed by the House of Representatives converts federal Medicaid matching funds, <u>which currently are guaranteed as state spending increases</u>, to a <u>per capita cap</u> that would limit the amount of federal Medicaid funding that states could receive per enrollee. Under the AHCA, states also would have the option to receive a block grant, a set amount of federal Medicaid funding that would not vary based on enrollment, for certain populations.

The Congressional Budget Office (CBO) estimates that the AHCA's Medicaid financing changes, along with its repeal of enhanced federal matching funds for the Affordable Care Act's Medicaid expansion, would <u>reduce</u> federal Medicaid spending by \$834 billion from 2017 to 2026, resulting in a 24% reduction in federal Medicaid funds in 2026. States are unlikely to be able to replace a loss of federal funds of that magnitude by increasing taxes or reducing spending in other areas, such as education. The three main avenues available to states to achieve Medicaid program savings are reducing provider payment rates, curtailing <u>optional services</u>, and restricting <u>optional eligibility pathways</u>. Implementing delivery system reforms or other programmatic or administrative efficiencies also has been raised as potential means of achieving Medicaid savings.

This issue brief considers the feasibility of realizing substantial Medicaid cost savings through strategies aimed at improving delivery system and administrative efficiency. We review the literature about the potential for Medicaid cost savings from four strategies related to acute care services: (1) premiums, cost-sharing, and enrollee wellness incentives, (2) complex care management, (3) patient-centered medical homes, and (4) alternative payment models, and another four strategies related to long-term services and supports: (5) tightening financial eligibility rules for long-term care services, (6) promoting private long-term care insurance, (7) expanding home and community-based services (HCBS), and (8) increasing use of managed long-term services and supports. We conclude that, while there may be other reasons to pursue these policies, such as improved health outcomes or increased enrollee satisfaction, the literature does not provide strong evidence for achieving large Medicaid savings through adoption of these policies.

Key Findings

STRATEGIES TO REDUCE MEDICAID ACUTE CARE SPENDING

PREMIUMS, COST SHARING, AND ENROLLEE WELLNESS INCENTIVES

Research on premiums and cost sharing in Medicaid does not show reductions in Medicaid spending apart from savings associated with lower enrollment. Premiums in Medicaid increase the likelihood of disenrollment and lead to fewer new enrollments and shorter periods of coverage, and less enrollment can generate savings. In addition, there is evidence that enrollees with chronic conditions who experience interruptions in their enrollment have higher Medicaid spending after re-enrolling in the program, due largely to exacerbations of the condition that lead to more use of emergency department (ED) and inpatient hospital care. Cost sharing reduces enrollees' use of both low-value, high-cost services and high-value, low-cost services. The net impact of cost sharing on Medicaid spending depends on the mix and volume of services used and spending per user. For example, even if cost sharing results in reduced hospital admissions, the associated savings could be reduced if the average cost per admission increases. There are few studies examining the impact of cost sharing on total Medicaid spending, but those studies show that cost-sharing has no impact on total Medicaid spending or results in higher spending. The administrative costs of collecting, tracking, and enforcing premiums and cost sharing also are part of the total spending equation.

The jury is still out on the impact of wellness incentives on Medicaid spending. Research indicates that the use of consumer incentives holds some potential to motivate healthy behaviors and use of preventive care in Medicaid, but evidence that these types of incentives can reduce Medicaid spending is not available.

COMPLEX CARE MANAGEMENT

Research on the impact of complex care management on Medicaid spending is limited and mixed. While complex care management (CCM) programs targeted to Medicaid "super-utilizers" are promising, rigorous evaluations have produced mixed findings regarding reduced utilization and Medicaid costs. Some evaluations have shown reduced ED visits, hospital admissions, inpatient expenditures, and total Medicaid expenditures, while others have shown no impact or reductions in use and expenditures that did not reach statistical significance Evidence that CCM is more successful in reducing costs for some subgroups than for others indicates that effective targeting of CCM resources is important, especially because CCM can be costly and large spending reductions are necessary to yield net savings. Data on net savings attributable to CCM is lacking. Initiatives to reduce Medicaid spending by funding housing-related services for Medicaid enrollees in supportive housing are relatively new, and evidence is limited. However, several small programs have reported some improvements in utilization or spending.

PATIENT-CENTERED MEDICAL HOMES

Research on the impact of patient-centered medical homes (PCMH) on spending is mixed. Few evaluations of PCMH look at the Medicaid experience specifically, but the broader body of research is informative. Studies show that PCMH improve quality of care, but evidence for reduced ED and hospital use and lower total costs of care is mixed. Some studies show improvements, while others show no or minimal change or show that change is limited to individuals with significant health care needs. Evidence from Medicare shows that PCMH can increase program spending if savings from reduced ED and hospital use are

not sufficient to offset PCMH payments to practices and if better coordination of care leads to increased use of services. Current findings are based on spending just a few of years after PCMH implementation, so whether or not additional savings accrue over a longer time period is not known. Even if PCMH themselves do not reduce Medicaid spending, the model may be integral to broader reforms to lower costs.

The impact of Medicaid health homes on Medicaid spending is not yet established. Health homes are similar to PCMH, but they specifically target individuals with chronic conditions and emphasize physical and behavioral health integration as well as improved linkages to community and social supports and long-term services and supports. A couple of state-funded evaluations of Medicaid health home programs for enrollees with multiple chronic conditions or a serious and persistent mental health condition have shown significant decreases in use of and spending for specific services. However, the federal five-year evaluation of Medicaid health homes has not concluded, so the question of their net impact on Medicaid spending is still unknown.

ALTERNATIVE PAYMENT MODELS

The use of accountable care organizations (ACO), episode-based payments, and global budgets is still new in Medicaid, and research regarding the effectiveness of these models in containing Medicaid costs is very limited. Early evidence from Medicare ACOs, which may inform expectations for Medicaid, has shown modest savings in total costs of care and improved quality for Medicare ACO participants relative to a control group, but thus far, the savings have not been sufficient to offset Medicare bonus payments to high-performing ACOs. At this time, evidence from rigorous evaluations of episode-based payments and global budgets is also too limited to support expectations that these models can reduce total Medicaid spending.

Detailed analysis about strategies to reduce Medicaid acute care spending

STRATEGIES TO REDUCE MEDICAID LONG-TERM CARE SPENDING

TIGHTENING FINANCIAL ELIGIBILITY RULES FOR LONG-TERM CARE SERVICES

Empirical evidence indicates that any program savings from state strategies to tighten financial eligibility rules for individuals seeking Medicaid long-term care services would be small and offset to some extent by additional administrative expenses. These strategies include curtailing asset transfers, increasing estate recovery efforts, and including retirement accounts as countable assets. Further curtailing asset transfers is unlikely to produce substantial savings as most empirical research about individuals seeking Medicaid long-term care eligibility finds that relatively little asset transfer takes place or the amount transferred is small. Increasing estate recovery efforts also is unlikely to produce program savings as states' current efforts to recover Medicaid long-term care expenditures from deceased beneficiaries' estates have not yielded large amounts of funds, and more aggressive estate recovery programs would require additional staffing, are likely to be time-consuming and expensive, and may be politically unpopular. Finally, including retirement savings as countable assets when determining long-term care eligibility is unlikely to yield significant savings because few Medicaid beneficiaries are likely to have high account balances. Survey data suggest that seniors with the most severe disabilities have few assets. Similarly, the financial wealth of adults

with disabilities, who are most likely to use long-term care services, is much lower compared to those without disabilities.

PROMOTING PRIVATE LONG-TERM CARE INSURANCE

Microsimulation studies of the potential impact of private long-term insurance on Medicaid long-term care expenditures find little to no effect even far into the future. Private long-term insurance is expensive and without large costly subsidies is unlikely to be affordable for many middle-class families, who might spend down to Medicaid. Any Medicaid savings realized by greater reliance on private long-term care insurance would be offset by subsidy costs. Studies of the Long-Term Care Partnership approach, in which Medicaid pays costs beyond the services covered in an approved private long-term care insurance policy, differ as to whether this method would modestly reduce or increase Medicaid LTSS spending. In addition, the number of companies offering private long-term care insurance and the number of policies sold have sharply declined, casting doubt on the future role of the product as a source of long-term care financing for the general population.

EXPANDING HOME AND COMMUNITY-BASED SERVICES (HCBS)

Cost savings from HCBS programs show mixed results, although more recent studies have more favorable findings. Earlier studies found that costs increased when HCBS were expanded because large increases in home care use more than offset relatively small reductions in nursing home use. More recent studies show more favorable results. Several studies have shown small or nonstatistically significant reductions in nursing home use resulting from expanded use of HCBS, but other studies have found a stronger impact. A 2013 review of 38 studies of publicly funded HCBS programs showed wide variation among programs in different states, but promising results related to cost savings. The Money Follows the Person program appears to achieve savings, but does not transfer many people from institutions to the community. Evidence of overall Medicaid savings on acute and post-acute expenditures as a result of HCBS expansion remains limited. Importantly, states have steadily increased use of HCBS over time under the current financing system. Thus, any savings from increasing use of these services will occur without any change in financing systems.

INCREASING USE OF MANAGED LONG-TERM SERVICES AND SUPPORTS

Studies find mixed evidence on overall cost savings from the use of managed long-term care delivery systems. There is limited evidence that the use of managed long-term services and supports can lead to lower utilization of some services like preventable emergency room visits, hospital stays, and institutional services. Evaluations of managed long-term care programs from the mid-2000s found inconclusive and inconsistent evidence of savings. Results from the current Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services Financial Alignment Initiative demonstrations are not yet available.

Detailed analysis about strategies to reduce Medicaid long-term care spending

Looking Ahead

There is little empirical evidence to support the potential to achieve substantial Medicaid cost savings through strategies aimed at improving programmatic and administrative efficiencies in delivering acute and long-term

services and supports. Evidence about cost savings from the eight potential strategies examined in our literature review ranges from limited to mixed to too early to tell. The strategy with the largest evidence base to date, requiring premiums, has been shown to lower program enrollment, thereby generating savings; however, reducing enrollment is inconsistent with Medicaid's goal of promoting health coverage and access. Less is known about some newer strategies, such as alternative payment models, and based on early trends about their use in Medicare, it is unclear that these approaches will dramatically slow Medicaid spending or produce net savings. Whether additional savings are achievable from more recent initiatives to pursue strategies in combination, such as PCMH within an ACO under a global budget, is not yet known. To the extent that savings are achievable from strategies such as managed long-term services and supports or expanding HCBS, states already are implementing these policies, making further savings by changing the financing structure unlikely. Moreover, policymakers may choose to implement certain strategies in pursuit of other goals, such as improved health outcomes or increased enrollee satisfaction.

In sum, none of the strategies we reviewed demonstrates the potential to achieve savings at a level to replace the loss of \$834 billion in federal Medicaid funding from 2017-2026, estimated by the CBO under the American Health Care Act as passed by the House. If faced with funding reductions of that magnitude, states will be left primarily with the options of reducing provider payments or eliminating optional services or coverage pathways to control Medicaid costs, which are likely to have negative effects on beneficiaries and providers.

Detailed Analysis

STRATEGIES TO REDUCE MEDICAID ACUTE CARE SPENDING PREMIUMS, COST SHARING, AND ENROLLEE WELLNESS INCENTIVES

Premiums and Cost Sharing

State Medicaid programs are given the flexibility to charge cost sharing (defined here as deductibles, premiums, and copayments) for certain groups of individuals or types of services, subject to limitations. States have greater flexibility to charge cost sharing in the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) relative to Medicaid. In either program, cost sharing cannot exceed 5% of household income, and Medicaid enrollees with income below 150% of the federal poverty level are generally exempt from cost sharing. Cost sharing shifts some health care costs to enrollees to encourage them to avoid unnecessary care. When enrollees are responsible for some portion of the cost of care, economic theory suggests they will be more selective in the care they choose to consume. Payers can deter the use of low-value services by placing greater cost-sharing requirements on those services, and they can encourage the use of high-value services by removing or lowering cost sharing. Reduced use may translate into lower expenditures for Medicaid, provided the reductions in use are great enough. However, small changes in use may not result in significant changes in program expenditures. We provide a brief overview of the extensive literature on enrollee response to cost sharing, with a specific focus on Medicaid or CHIP.

Charging premiums can lead to disruptions in Medicaid or CHIP coverage, which, in turn, may lead to increased Medicaid spending. Several studies have found that implementation of or an increase in premiums in Medicaid or CHIP leads to disenrollment from or less time in the program.^{1,2,3} In Oregon and Wisconsin, increases in Medicaid premiums were associated with disenrollment for nondisabled adults.^{4,5} Among children, increases in premiums in Medicaid or CHIP in Kansas, Kentucky, New Hampshire, Florida, and Wisconsin were associated with fewer new enrollments into the program, increased likelihood of disenrollment, and fewer days enrolled in the program.^{6,7,8} Lower-income Medicaid or CHIP enrollees are often at higher risk for disenrollment relative to higher-income Medicaid enrollees.⁹ When former Medicaid enrollees in Oregon, Wisconsin, and Utah were surveyed about why they were no longer enrolled, cost sharing in the form of premiums, enrollment fees, and copayments was frequently reported.^{10,11}

Individuals with chronic conditions, such as diabetes or depression, who experience interruptions in Medicaid coverage have been shown to have higher Medicaid expenditures once they return to Medicaid, primarily due to a subset of individuals who experience acute needs while off the program and have more emergency department (ED) visits and hospitalizations upon re-enrollment. Disenrollees that remain uninsured, particularly individuals with chronic conditions who need continuous medical management for their condition and contend with household medical debt, and safety-net systems that care for the uninsured experience greater strain as these disenrollees enter their systems for care.

Copayments can reduce use, but their impact on spending is less clear. Seminal findings of the RAND Health Insurance Experiment showed that the more individuals must pay out-of-pocket, the fewer medical services they use.¹² Studies on cost sharing have noted that reductions in service use are common when copayments are introduced or increased, and that reductions can happen for low-value, high-cost services such as non-emergent ED visits as well as for high-value, low-cost services such as ambulatory care.^{13,14,15} Very few studies have explicitly examined the impact of copayments on total Medicaid expenditures, but those that have report either no change or higher expenditures.^{16,17} The impact of copayments on use need to be considered together with expenditures per user. Reductions in use may not necessarily lead to reductions in expenditures if expenditures per user increase at the same time (e.g., the number of hospital stays may fall, but the average cost per hospital stay increases).¹⁸

Predicting revenues associated with collecting premiums and copayments is challenging. If premiums induce disenrollment from Medicaid or CHIP, then revenues from premiums will decrease.¹⁹ There are also administrative costs to implementing programs to collect premiums, track enrollees who fail to pay premiums or cost sharing in a timely manner, and re-instate individuals who lose and regain Medicaid coverage.

It is not clear from the literature that Medicaid programs will realize significant savings from cost sharing above and beyond the savings that may accrue from individuals exiting the program due to the initiation or increase of premiums. For those that re-enroll in Medicaid later, costs may be higher because individuals with chronic conditions experience exacerbations that lead to high resource use upon re-enrollment. Although other forms of cost sharing, such as co-payments, do reduce use, the evidence shows that consumers are not selective in how they reduce their care, potentially foregoing high-value care. How these reductions directly impact total Medicaid spending is still unclear.

Enrollee Wellness Incentives

Medicaid programs²⁰ have been experimenting with incentives for engaging in wellness or preventive behaviors, such as wellness visits, evidence-based preventive care, tobacco cessation services, medication adherence, and weight-reduction activities.²¹ Incentives can take various forms such as vouchers, gift cards, points redeemable for health-related items, or reduced premiums or cost sharing, and incentive program design varies.

Limited evidence suggests some effects on the uptake of specific services, but evidence for reduced Medicaid spending has not yet emerged. Incentives have been shown to motivate individuals to engage in healthy behaviors and use preventive services.^{22,23,24} The uptake of such activities is expected to improve health, which, in turn, may lead to lower health care spending over time. The target behavior, target population, type of incentive, and the incentive's magnitude and frequency are critical design elements that can impact a program's success. Evaluations of early initiatives have found that these programs can be effective at increasing short-term or one-time activities, such as physician visits, medication adherence, and preventive care use.^{25,26} A more recent evaluation of 10 Medicaid programs that received Medicaid demonstration funds to test financial incentives to promote engagement in chronic disease prevention or management programs found that Medicaid enrollees were more likely to use a service (e.g., attend a diabetes prevention class or call a smoking cessation Quitline) if they received a financial incentive to do so. There was little evidence that the receipt of financial incentives was associated with short-term (1-2 years post-enrollment) changes in the use of the ED, inpatient, or total Medicaid expenditures.²⁷ There was also no evidence to suggest that one type of program (e.g., prevention vs. disease management, smoking cessation vs. weight management) was more successful than another. However, findings are not conclusive because the evaluation occurred midway through states' demonstration programs. It is important to note that these programs have experienced implementation challenges that could limit impact. Notable challenges include low program enrollment, lack of awareness of or difficulty understanding the incentive program, not perceiving a benefit from the incentives, and not knowing how to redeem incentives once earned.²⁸ Furthermore, return on investment for prevention can take many years to realize, certainly well beyond the typical 2 to 4 years of study post-intervention for many of these evaluations.

Although the use of financial incentives to promote wellness holds some promise for increasing the use of wellness services, the long-term impacts on Medicaid spending are not known.

COMPLEX CARE MANAGEMENT

Medicaid programs, health systems, and communities are experimenting with efficient and effective approaches to identifying and engaging with high-cost, high-use enrollees, commonly referred to as superutilizers. The expectation is that targeted, often intense care management of these individuals will lead to reductions in unnecessary use and greater connections to needed community-based resources. Controlling costs in this population can have a significant impact on total Medicaid spending given that an estimated 5% of Medicaid beneficiaries with complex medical and psychosocial needs account for 54% of total Medicaid spending.²⁹ Super-utilizer programs have expanded considerably in the last decade, with substantial support from the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services and foundations such as the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation.^{30,31} These care management programs vary widely in the population targeted, methods for deciding who is eligible for services, and the scope and intensity of services offered.

Evidence that super-utilizer programs in Medicaid can reduce the use and costs of care is mixed. Although some programs have found success, others have not realized significant

reductions or savings. Many programs find substantial changes in use or expenditures after providing care management service to super-utilizers.³² Because program participants have extreme use and costs at baseline, their use and commensurate costs at a later date will often be lower, a phenomenon known as regression to the mean.^{33,34} Without a group of individuals to compare trends in use over time, regression to the mean cannot be ruled out as a possible explanation for use and spending reductions. A closer examination of programs that have employed more rigorous study designs have noted that the impact of complex care management programs among Medicaid and the uninsured are mixed.^{35,36,37,38} Some programs have shown success in reducing ED visits, hospital admissions, inpatient expenditures, and total Medicaid expenditures,^{39,40,41,42} while other programs have noted no change in outcomes or reductions in use and expenditures that did not reach statistical significance.^{43,44,45} The evidence is not any stronger in Medicare, with one evaluation of a large-scale care coordination program finding minimal impact on use and expenditures.⁴⁶

Reductions in use and costs of care may depend on which populations are offered CCM

services. Some evaluations have found that changes in use can vary over time, with some showing immediate impact and others suggesting that reductions accrue over time.⁴⁷ Others have also found that subgroups within a program (e.g., people who engage more or the highest risk individuals) are relatively more successful in reducing use and costs compared to the other subgroups or the full population under study.^{48,49} Thus, the cost savings generated from lower use depend on targeting resources to the population most amenable to change.

Evidence that super-utilizer programs can generate net savings for Medicaid remains

unknown. Reductions in high-cost services such as hospitalizations and ED visits may indicate the potential for reduced health care spending. However, it is unclear if cost savings are achieved from reduced use once the costs of implementing and administering a care management program are considered. Several studies suggest that net savings are possible or may be feasible after several years if significant reductions in total Medicaid costs are realized. However, if significant cost reductions are not achieved, financial losses attributable to the program can be high because these programs can be costly if the care management model relies on intense follow-up and frequent interactions with a care manager.^{50,51} Given the lack of information regarding net savings in Medicaid, lessons from Medicare may provide insight for Medicaid. An evaluation of Medicare-funded care coordination programs found little evidence that Medicare savings, when generated, were great enough to offset care coordination fees.⁵²

There is insufficient evidence that supportive housing reduces total Medicaid costs. Supportive housing is an emerging model that provides care and case management as well as stable housing to homeless or precariously housed patients.⁵³ Evaluations of these relatively new efforts are limited, and even more so for the Medicaid population, but small programs in Oregon, New York City, and Chicago have reported some positive results for reduced use and/or spending.^{54,55,56,57} Several states are currently experimenting with

leveraging Medicaid funds to support individuals in these settings, so more may be known about the effect of these programs in coming years.

Complex care management programs to target super-utilizers are promising, but prior studies employing rigorous evaluation designs are not conclusive that these programs can consistently reduce use and costs. Programs vary considerably in their design, and success may lie in being able to effectively target the right mix of care management resources to the right population at the right level of intensity. These programs can be expensive, and the return on investment as a viable cost-containment strategy is still not fully understood.

PATIENT-CENTERED MEDICAL HOMES

Over the last several decades, primary care has struggled to meet the needs of patients in the face of a health care system that incentivizes providers to furnish more care and that emphasizes specialty and acute care over prevention and population health management and care fragmentation over coordination and patient-centeredness. The patient-centered medical home (PCMH) is an approach to redesigning primary care to be accessible, continuous, comprehensive, patient- or family-centered, coordinated, compassionate, and culturally effective. A team of providers takes collective responsibility for the patient and coordinates care across health systems and within a community. PCMH models are very diverse, but the expectation for any model is that this coordinated approach will improve access to care, patient experience, and quality of care, as well as reduce costs, largely by reducing high-cost services such as ED and hospital use.⁵⁸ However, if ED and hospital use do not substantially decrease, overall costs could increase if PCMHs are successful at delivering unmet needed care and connecting patients to services.

There has been widespread adoption of the PCMH model. Currently, 26 state Medicaid agencies are operating PCMH programs, often within the context of broader Medicaid redesign efforts.^{59,60} These programs provide enhanced Medicaid payments to PCMHs either through additional fee-for-service payments or through Medicaid managed care contract requirements. Practices use these enhanced payments, often termed care management fees, to support their PCMH activities.

Evidence that PCMHs can reduce Medicaid use and costs is mixed. Few rigorous evaluations examine the impact on Medicaid populations only,^{61,62} but implications for Medicaid may be drawn from an extensive literature on PCMH effectiveness. Some evaluations have documented associations between PCMHs and reduced ED and hospital use, lower total costs of care and costs for specific services, and improvements in quality of care relative to matched comparison groups. Other evaluations, also employing rigorous study designs with matched comparison groups, have found no change or minimal change in these outcomes.^{63,64,65,66,67,68,69,70,71,72,73} Systematic reviews that compare results across many medical home evaluations also find that PCMHs are not consistently associated with reductions in ED visits, hospital stays, or total costs of care relative to matched comparisons, but they do improve quality.^{74,75,76} One potentially promising finding across several of the systematic reviews suggests that PCMHs may differentially benefit individuals with more significant health needs (e.g., older adults and individuals who are more ill). Some review studies have found that these groups may experience reductions in high-cost use and total costs that are not found in a general population,^{77,78,79,80} but other large-scale evaluations of Medicare-funded comprehensive primary care activities have found modest results, at best, for older individuals.^{81,82,83}

Net savings may be challenging to achieve. A less-studied but critical consideration when assessing cost containment is the impact these programs have on net savings. Several large-scale, multi-site PCMH initiatives funded by Medicare commonly experience net losses because reductions in total spending do not offset PCMH payments to practices.^{84,85,86} Evidence in Medicaid is much more limited, but one study of Iowa's Medicaid Health Home initiative (see description of health homes below) did find evidence for reductions in total cost even after accounting for PCMH payments.⁸⁷

Program heterogeneity and short evaluation periods may contribute to lack of consistent

findings. Considering the diversity of programs in terms of target population, supporting payers, and implementation approach, there is no clear evidence that one type of setting or approach to PCMHs performs better than another. This inherent heterogeneity across programs may explain the lack of consistent findings. Further, the relatively short time over which PCMH patients are followed (typically 1 to 3 years after a PCMH initiative's implementation) may also contribute to lack of findings. Qualitative studies of PCMH initiatives often find that the first couple years of PCMH transformation are devoted to identifying which services, supports, and processes need to be in place and redesigning work flows accordingly, so the full benefits of delivery system redesign may not be immediately realized.⁸⁸

There is little evidence to determine if the Medicaid health home program can reduce total

Medicaid costs. The concept that individuals with greater needs may benefit most from the medical home is of importance for state Medicaid programs. Under the Affordable Care Act, Medicaid programs can establish health homes for enrollees who have or are at risk for multiple chronic conditions or who have at least one serious and persistent mental health condition. Health homes are similar to PCMHs, but they specifically target individuals with chronic conditions and emphasize physical and behavioral health integration as well as improved linkages to community and social supports and long-term services and supports.⁸⁹ Twenty-two states have implemented the Medicaid health home program.⁹⁰ A 5-year evaluation of the initiative sponsored by the federal government is ongoing, and findings on the impact of health homes on use and costs are not yet available.⁹¹ However, a couple of state-funded evaluations of health home programs have reported some significant decreases in service-specific use and costs.^{92,93}

The PCMH model, and the more recent Medicaid health home model, has experienced widespread support, and public and private payers continue to invest in this model. The ability of the PCMH to effect significant change on total health care costs and high-cost use remains inconclusive. By themselves, PCMHs may be challenged to contain Medicaid cost growth, but they may serve as an integral component of a larger cost containment strategy such as alternative payment models or ACOs.

ALTERNATIVE PAYMENT MODELS

Under fee-for-service, there is little financial incentive to manage and coordinate patient care. Therefore, Medicaid programs are experimenting with alternative payment models (APMs) that task providers with managing the cost and quality of a defined population, sometimes within a defined budget, in exchange for bonus payments for staying within a budget or meeting cost and quality goals.⁹⁴ In an effort to stay under spending targets, providers may avoid caring for the sickest patients or may not recommend needed but costly services, so quality goals or other incentives are included in these models to guard against barriers to access and quality. There are many different APMs, and here we focus on several relatively new APMs—accountable care organizations (ACOs), episode-based payment, and global budgeting. Because many of these models are new, evidence for their effectiveness in Medicaid is very limited. Therefore, we highlight findings from Medicare and commercial payers to illustrate, when necessary, what may be feasible under these models.

Accountable Care Organizations

ACOs are groups of doctors, hospitals, and other health care providers who voluntarily agree to share responsibility for the health care delivery and outcomes for a defined population. ACOs are expected to reign in cost growth by providing coordinated, high-quality care. When cost and/or quality goals are achieved and cost savings are generated, providers share the savings. ACOs typically choose to accept either one-sided or two-sided risk. With one-sided risk, the ACO will share in savings if it meets certain cost and quality targets. With two-sided risk, providers share in savings (the savings will be higher than one-sided risk options), but they also pay back money if certain targets are not met.

Limited evidence from one state Medicaid program and Medicare suggests that ACOs could reduce total Medicaid costs. At least 10 states are in the early stages of operating Medicaid ACOs, with many opting for one-sided risk.⁹⁵ Some states have reported reductions in total Medicaid expenditure growth under the ACO when compared to expected expenditure growth from historical trends; reductions in inpatient and ED visits were also achieved.⁹⁶ With the exception of Oregon, discussed in greater detail in the "Global Budgeting Model" section, there are no rigorous evaluations comparing spending trends to a matched comparison group. Given the lack of rigorous Medicaid evaluations to date, evidence from Medicare's ACO initiatives may inform expectations for Medicaid. Early results from evaluations of the Medicare Shared Savings Program (MSSP) and Pioneer ACO program have shown modest savings in total cost of care and improved quality when ACO participants are compared to a control group. Cost reductions are generally driven by reductions in acute and post-acute settings, and some have also seen reductions in outpatient and physician services. Savings also tend to be greater for ACOs with higher baseline spending, and those with more experience operating in risk-based payment models.^{97,98,99,100} The ability to sustain cost reductions beyond 2 vears of implementation remains to be seen. At this early stage, the programs result in a net loss to Medicare because reductions in total spending have not been great enough to offset the shared savings bonus payments paid to high-performing ACOs.¹⁰¹ Because most ACOs are currently operating with one-sided risk only, the relative effectiveness of taking on more risk is unknown.

Episode-based Payment Model

The episode-based payment model places financial risk on providers for a set of services to treat a clinical condition (e.g., acute asthma exacerbation) or conduct a procedure (e.g., total joint replacement). Providers held responsible for the episode of care are rewarded, are penalized, or remain financially neutral depending on how actual costs of care and/or quality compare to a predetermined threshold.

There is no evidence yet to determine if episode-based payment models reduce total Medicaid costs. Initiatives to test episode-based payment are relatively new across payers, and Medicaid programs are just now beginning to experiment with this model. Evidence on model success to date primarily comes from Medicare. The largest initiative began in 2013 when the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS)

launched the Bundled Payments for Care Improvement (BPCI) initiative to test 48 episodes of care within Medicare. In the first year of operation, changes in Medicare expenditures were not notably different for BPCI providers relative to a comparison group of providers.¹⁰² In a separate study of BPCI providers focused solely on lower extremity joint replacement episodes, the rate of Medicare spending decreased for BPCI providers relative to a comparison group, without a significant change in quality.¹⁰³ Arkansas and Tennessee are leaders in episode-based payment within Medicaid. Launched in 2012, the Arkansas Payment Improvement Initiative involves Medicaid and commercial payers in an episode-based payment model for 14 episodes.¹⁰⁴ One report stated that Arkansas' model is reducing the growth of Medicaid spending compared to historical trends, but a rigorous evaluation of the model is not yet available.¹⁰⁵ Tennessee launched the first episodes of care for its Medicaid providers in January 2015, and analyses of model impact are not yet available.¹⁰⁶

Global Budgeting Model

Global budgeting places a spending limit on an entity such as an ACO or a hospital. In exchange for taking on the risk of staying within the budget, the entity is given flexibility in how it pays providers and designs services, often choosing a suite of services that are tailored to the needs of the providers' target population.

There is insufficient evidence that global budgets may reduce total Medicaid costs. Few global budget models have been examined in depth. Oregon's Medicaid ACO program, mentioned above, prospectively pays ACOs for risk-adjusted total costs of care for an attributed population. One study found that when compared with a neighboring state, Oregon had experienced a decrease in total Medicaid costs, primarily due to decreases in inpatient admissions, but Oregon also saw reductions in primary care visits and related costs, which raises questions about the ability of the program to sustain access to primary care. Cost reductions were greater for adults compared to children and for individuals at high risk for use and morbidity.¹⁰⁷ A commercial sector program in Massachusetts found lower total expenditures relative to a control group for adults, but not for children, and did not compromise quality of care.^{108,109} Net savings (after factoring in bonuses and shared savings) were not realized until later in the program.¹¹⁰ An all-payer, global hospital budget program implemented in 2014 in Maryland has shown some promise at reducing hospital costs to Medicare in the first year of operations but little change in total Medicare costs relative to a comparison group. Medicaid and commercial data are not yet available.¹¹¹

Because Medicaid programs are only recently beginning to experiment with ACOs, episode-based payments, and global budgets, there is very limited evidence on the effectiveness of these models to contain Medicaid costs. Modest declines in spending attributable to Medicare ACOs 1 or 2 years after implementation suggests that reduced spending may be feasible within the ACO model but that net savings may take time to realize, and Oregon's early success with Medicaid ACOs and global budgets may hold promise for cost containment. Further, experience managing one population (e.g., Medicare or commercial) does not guarantee that providers will know how to effectively manage a higher-needs, higher-cost Medicaid population. Providers will need time to learn which package of services and supports will be most effective at managing costs, quality, and use in the short and long term. Given the evidence thus far, the utility of APMs to reduce long-term Medicaid cost growth and generate net savings for Medicaid programs remains uncertain.

STRATEGIES TO REDUCE MEDICAID LONG-TERM CARE SPENDING TIGHTENING FINANCIAL ELIGIBILITY RULES FOR LONG-TERM CARE SERVICES

Most elderly and disabled Medicaid beneficiaries are eligible for Supplemental Security Income, the income support program for low-income older people, blind persons, and people with disabilities. The maximum federal Supplemental Security Income monthly benefit is \$735 for an individual or \$1,103 for a couple (73 percent of the federal poverty level in 2017). Individuals receiving SSI must have low incomes and countable assets of no more than \$2,000 for an individual or \$3,000 for a couple.¹¹² The asset levels have not increased since the Deficit Reduction Act of 1984.

Certain assets are excluded from the Medicaid financial eligibility determination. In 2017, the value of the family home up to \$560,000 is exempt and states can exempt up to \$840,000 in personal and household items¹¹³ and some or all qualified retirement accounts (e.g., 401(k) and individual retirement accounts [IRAs]) in most states.¹¹⁴ Spousal impoverishment rules also protect the financial status of the spouse not receiving Medicaid nursing home or HCBS benefits.¹¹⁵

Medicaid also provides coverage to people who originally had income and assets above the Medicaid eligibility level but who spent down because of the high cost of medical care and LTSS.^{116,117} For example, examining people age 50 and older who spent down to Medicaid over the 1996/98 to 2008 period¹¹⁸ estimated that 66 percent of Medicaid nursing home residents spent down.

Because Medicare does not cover LTSS and few people have private LTC insurance and services are expensive, some people transfer their assets to relatives at less than fair market value for the purpose of appearing artificially poor and obtaining Medicaid eligibility. To discourage Medicaid applicants from transferring assets, Medicaid prohibits such transfers. The Deficit Reduction Act of 2005 established a look-back period of 60 months to establish whether transfers occurred.¹¹⁹ Should transfers occur during this period, states can impose a period of ineligibility for Medicaid that is related to the amount of assets transferred.¹²⁰ Some observers believe that there is a significant amount of unallowable transfer of assets.^{121,122} The Government Accountability Office¹²³ found that although most states ask applicants to document income and asset information, very few require documentation going back for 5 years.

In addition to prohibitions against transfer of assets, as part of the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1993, Congress mandated that states implement estate recovery programs to recoup the cost of Medicaid LTSS from the estate of deceased Medicaid beneficiaries.

To capture additional private resources to offset Medicaid spending, some observers have proposed tightening transfer of asset rules and more aggressively enforcing these rules and estate recovery. More recently, some observers have proposed stricter rules about what should be considered excluded assets. Warshawsky and Marchand¹²⁴ argue that retirement income generating assets such as IRAs should be counted toward the Medicaid assets limit.

Asset Transfer

Most empirical research on transfer of assets has found that relatively little transfer takes place or that the amount transferred is small.^{125,126,127} Examining the population age 50 and older, Wiener et al.¹²⁸ found that people who spend down to Medicaid are much less likely to transfer their assets than are people who do not spend down to Medicaid. Among respondents age 65 and older who spent down to Medicaid, 24.7 percent of people transferred more than \$500 to children, compared to 41.6 percent of people who did not spend down. In a study using the 1993 to 2002 waves of the Health and Retirement Study, Lee et al.¹²⁹ found that between 9 and 15 percent of new Medicaid beneficiaries living in nursing homes had transferred assets to their families, but that the average amount was about \$4,000—an amount that is below the cost of 1 month of nursing home care in most of the country.

To understand the extent to which asset sheltering is practiced, the Government Accountability Office¹³⁰ conducted a review of 465 Medicaid nursing application files in three states. Of these applicants, about 10 percent (47) had transferred assets at less than the fair market value for the then 36-month¹³¹ look-back penalty period. The median value of the transferred assets was just over \$15,000. The length of the penalty period assessed for the improper transfer averaged 6 months, although for nine of the applicants there was no penalty because it would have been less than 1 month.

Moreover, survey data suggest that most severely disabled older people have little in the way of assets; people cannot transfer large amounts of assets if they do not have them. In their analysis of Medicaid spend down, Wiener et al.¹³² found that the spend-down group had few asset at baseline, in a period up to 10 years prior to spend down: the median total wealth (not including IRAs) for the spend-down group was \$33,000 compared with \$135,000 for people age 50 and older who did not spend down. Non-housing assets for the spend-down group averaged \$24,000 compared to \$86,000 for the non–spend-down group and the median net home equity was \$17,000 and \$68,000, respectively. Similarly, Spillman and Waidmann¹³³ found that those most likely to transition to Medicaid were those in the poor and near poor income groups¹³⁴ and those who were not homeowners. Conversely, for those in the higher income group who did not use nursing homes the Medicaid transition rate was less than 0.5 percent (although for those who did use nursing home care, the transition rate went up to 5 percent).

Moreover, the financial wealth¹³⁵ of adults with disabilities, who are most likely to use LTSS, is much lower than for those without limitations. Using the Health and Retirement Study, Johnson¹³⁶ found that the 2012 median financial wealth for people age 65 and over with two or more activities of daily living (ADL) impairments was \$8,300, compared to \$104,300 for those who did not have limitations. Furthermore, 31 percent of those with two or more ADL limitations had no financial assets at all. Johnson and Wiener¹³⁷ reported that frail older adults with disabilities start off with less wealth then their healthier counterparts and that the gap widens over time.

Estate Recovery

Current efforts to recover Medicaid LTSS expenditures from the estates of deceased beneficiaries have not yielded large amounts of funds. A 2015 survey conducted by the Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission¹³⁸ found that in fiscal year 2014 states collected \$589.2 million from beneficiaries' estates, about 0.1 percent of total Medicaid spending. Warshawsky and Marchand¹³⁹ extrapolated that if every state performed at the level of the states with the highest recovery efforts, then about \$2.4 billion annually could be recovered, about 0.5 percent of total Medicaid spending. As noted above, Medicaid LTSS beneficiaries are likely to have few assets of any significant value.

States would need to overcome both operational and symbolic barriers if they are to implement more aggressive estate recovery programs. Operationally, they will need to hire additional staffing to identify and recover money from the estates of deceased Medicaid beneficiaries. Because of the complex interaction between Medicaid rules with state property, probate, homestead and creditor laws, recovery efforts are conducted on a case-by-case basis, a time-consuming and potentially expensive process. Moreover, pursuing the estates of deceased older people may be politically unpopular.

Including Retirement Accounts as Countable Assets

Despite the change from defined benefit to defined contribution pensions, many retirees have limited savings in retirement savings mechanisms, such as 401(k)s and IRAs. Using the Health and Retirement Study (1993-2008), Poterba et al.¹⁴⁰ show that older people do not have much in terms of retirement assets. In 2008 only 20.9 percent of all households (single and married) aged 85 and older had personal retirement assets in IRAs, Keoghs, 401(k)s, and similar retirement savings mechanisms. The average personal retirement value for all households was \$15,069, but the median holding was zero for both single and married couples' households. Thus, including retirement accounts is unlikely to yield significant savings, again because few Medicaid beneficiaries are likely to have high balances in their accounts.

Retirement accounts are generally excluded from determining Medicaid eligibility because they are the source of income for retirees and must be withdrawn at a regular schedule designed to match projected mortality rates. Given that almost half of nursing home residents are age 85 or older,¹⁴¹ there is unlikely to be much left in the retirement accounts. Forcing Medicaid applicants to rapidly deplete their retirement accounts could result in a lack of income if institutionalized beneficiaries return to the community and higher Medicaid spending in later years. Medicaid beneficiaries in nursing homes are required to contribute all their income, including from retirement account withdrawals, toward their cost of care, except for small personal needs allowances; Medicaid only pays the difference between the remaining amount. Thus, if the retirement accounts are depleted before a person becomes a beneficiary, there will be less available to contribute to the cost of care in later years.

Prevention of asset transfer, more aggressive estate recovery, and counting retirement savings have been proposed as Medicaid cost saving measures as ways to bring additional private resources into LTSS financing. However, empirical evidence indicates that savings would be small and offset to some extent by additional administrative expenses states would need to incur. Studies suggest that transfer of substantial amounts of assets by people applying for Medicaid is relatively rare. Moreover, older people with substantial disabilities have limited assets in most cases, giving them little to transfer. Because people needing LTSS have little in the way of assets, estate recovery programs and claiming retirement savings are unlikely to yield substantial additional savings.

PRIVATE LONG-TERM CARE INSURANCE

Medicaid provides coverage for LTSS not only for people who are poor, but also for people who have become poor because of the high cost of services, especially nursing home care.^{142,143} Some advocates of private LTC insurance have argued that purchase of policies by middle-class people could reduce Medicaid LTSS expenditures by preventing policyholders from depleting their income and assets when they use LTSS services.¹⁴⁴ In 2012, 7.4 million people had private LTC insurance, about 2.4 percent of the American population.¹⁴⁵ In 2014, only about 11.5 percent of people age 40-70 had private LTC insurance, and purchase was heavily skewed toward people with higher incomes and assets.^{146,147} This upper-income/asset orientation is not surprising given that the policies are expensive; in the Federal Long-Term Care Insurance Program,¹⁴⁸ a policy purchased at age 65 that covers 3 years of care at \$150 per day with a 4 percent inflation adjustment costs approximately \$2,600 a year.

The ability of private LTC insurance to reduce Medicaid LTSS expenditures depends partly on whether people who purchase the policies would otherwise be Medicaid beneficiaries. It also depends on the general state of the market for private LTC insurance and whether there are companies actively marketing products.

Microsimulation studies of the potential impact of private LTC insurance on Medicaid LTSS expenditures find little to no effect even far into the future. Using the Urban Institute's DYNASIM Model, Favreault, Gleckman, and Johnson¹⁴⁹ analyzed the effect of three types of private LTC insurance—a policy that provided coverage for the first part of a nursing home or HCBS stay, a policy that only provided coverage after a long deductible period, and a policy that provides comprehensive benefits—on Medicaid expenditures. In the current voluntary purchase scenario, in 2070, the policies reduced Medicaid LTSS expenditures by between zero and 1 percent. With a subsidy for purchase, the impact increased from 2 to 7 percent, but Medicaid savings would be offset by the cost of the subsidy. Higher levels of subsidy would likely increase the savings, but also the cost of the subsidy. In contrast, a mandatory public LTC program would reduce managed LTSS expenditures by between 7 and 35 percent; again Medicaid savings would be offset by the cost of the public insurance plan. These findings of little or no impact of private LTC insurance are consistent with earlier analyses conducted by Wiener, Illston, & Hanley¹⁵⁰ and Rivlin and Wiener.¹⁵¹

One approach to expand the market would be for the government to pay the LTSS costs beyond what is covered in an approved private LTC insurance policy. This strategy provides lifetime coverage without requiring people to buy a costly private LTC insurance policy that provides lifetime benefits, a type of policy that has largely disappeared from the marketplace. A version of this approach, the Long-Term Care Partnership, is currently being implemented in many states, with Medicaid providing the government backup. This approach has not generated a large increase in sales. As of June 30, 2011, 43 states had adopted the Partnership approach, with approximately 630,000 policies in force.¹⁵² Studies differ as to whether the LTC Partnership will modestly reduce or increase Medicaid LTSS expenditures.^{153,154,155}

The private LTC insurance market is in sharp decline, and the future role of the product as a source of financing for LTSS for the general population is in doubt. The ability of private LTC insurance to produce Medicaid savings depends on whether insurance companies are actively marketing policies. In 2002, the market started to unravel as private LTC insurance sales plummeted and companies left

the market. Additionally, after a steady increase in the number of LTC insurance policies in force between 1992 and 2005, the number of insured lives remained relatively flat—at about 7.4 million—between 2005 and 2012.¹⁵⁶ Additionally, new sales fell precipitously; in 2013, only 172,000 new private LTC policies were sold.^{157,158,159} New policies that link insurance with life insurance or annuities have come on the market with modest success, but they are targeted at people with large amounts of assets. Although 125 companies had competed in the private LTC insurance market in 2000, by 2012, fewer than 15 insurance companies remained that actively sold standalone LTC insurance.¹⁶⁰

Most of the remaining insurers have substantially increased their premiums, including for existing policyholders. A doubling in premiums from one year to the next has not been uncommon. Further, LTC insurers have tightened their underwriting while reducing benefits, making it more difficult for people to buy policies.¹⁶¹ A recent study estimated that 40 percent of the general population aged 50-71 could not pass the medical underwriting for private LTC insurance.¹⁶²

Although the decline in the private LTC insurance market began in 2002, the more recent collapse of the LTC insurance market can be traced to the Great Recession.¹⁶³ Because of the low interest rates during the recession and thereafter, the returns on reserves held by insurers fell well below the actuarial assumptions used to determine initial premiums. Thus, the reserves were inadequate to cover both actual and expected claims. Furthermore, the lapse rate—the proportion of individuals who discontinue their insurance—was lower than actuarial predictions, which meant that companies were required to pay claims on policies they had not expected to be in force. The resulting rise in premiums engendered bad publicity and hard feelings toward many insurance companies.

It has long been the hope of private LTC insurance advocates that wide-scale purchase of the product would result in substantial Medicaid savings. This market penetration has not occurred for a variety of reasons, two of which are most important. First, private LTC insurance is expensive and without large, costly subsidies is unlikely to be affordable by many middle-class families. Thus, the product does not reach far enough down the income distribution to include many people who would otherwise spend down to Medicaid and result in program savings. Second, the private LTC insurance market is in disarray. The number of companies selling policies has declined precipitously over the last 15 years and the industry views the product as posing substantial risk. Thus, the total number of policies has stagnated and it is unlikely that private LTC insurance will be more than a niche product for upper-moderate and higher income people with substantial amounts of assets.

EXPANDING HOME AND COMMUNITY-BASED SERVICES

Many policymakers and consumer advocates have long argued that expanding HCBS is a way of reducing the use of expensive institutional care, such as nursing homes and intermediate care facilities for individuals with intellectual disabilities. HCBS includes a broad spectrum of services, including personal care, home health, adult day service centers, residential care facilities, home-delivered meals, habilitation, job coaching, and personal response systems. In addition to the desire for Medicaid savings, quality of care problems in nursing homes and other institutional settings and the U.S. Supreme Court's *Olmstead v L.C.* decision (which held that the unjustified institutionalization of people with disabilities is illegal discrimination) have placed pressure on

states to expand HCBS services. Further, survey data show that Americans have a strong preference for aging in place. Few Americans would choose to move into a nursing home in the event of a disability,¹⁶⁴ and most wish to stay in their current residence and local community if possible.¹⁶⁵

Historically, Medicaid LTSS spending has been primarily for institutional care, rather than HCBS. However, the balance of care has been changing toward HCBS, and in 2013, Medicaid HCBS spending surpassed institutional spending for the first time.¹⁶⁶ This shift reflected decades of rebalancing efforts at both the federal and state levels, bolstered in recent years by Affordable Care Act provisions, such as the Money Follows the Person Demonstration and the Balancing Incentive Program, and new and expanded state plan options under Section 1915 (k) Community First Choice and Section 1915 (i). Medicaid HCBS spending reached \$80.6 billion in FY 2014, with the new federal authorities alone accounting for 7.4 percent of total HCBS expenditures. The three largest Medicaid HCBS services (Section 1915 (c) waivers, state plan personal care, and state plan home health) helped nearly 3 million Medicaid enrollees in 2013.¹⁶⁷ Despite rapid growth in services, waiting lists for Medicaid HCBS waivers continue to grow; nationally, with more than 640,000 people on waiting lists in 2015.

Although proponents of HCBS believe savings can be achieved by substituting high-cost institutional services with lower cost HCBS, the research literature is mixed. Several studies have shown small or nonstatistically significant reductions in nursing home use resulting from HCBS expansion.^{168,169,170} One review of the literature found that HCBS use reduces nursing home admissions by an average of 3.15 percent.¹⁷¹

On the other hand, other studies have found a stronger impact. Segelman et al.¹⁷² also found that increasing HCBS spending at the state and local levels by \$1,000 per waiver enrollee per month was associated with an 8 to 14 percent reduction in the risk of long-term nursing home admission. Similarly, Thomas, Keohane, & Mor¹⁷³ found that increased Medicaid HCBS spending is associated with lower rates of nursing home admissions among younger people with disabilities. A study on Medicaid LTSS spending in Michigan showed that HCBS cuts were associated with increased permanent nursing home placement.¹⁷⁴ Studies also find that the availability of HCBS increases the disability severity of nursing home residents^{175,176} and reduces the prevalence of nursing home residents with low-intensity care needs,¹⁷⁷ suggesting that HCBS expansion may divert individuals with fewer care needs from nursing homes.

One issue in achieving cost savings is whether the people receiving HCBS would be institutionalized without the services. Although few studies directly examine differences between HCBS waiver participants and nursing home residents, studies comparing these two populations found some evidence that nursing home residents exhibit more ADL dependencies and cognitive impairment than HCBS waiver participants.^{178,179,180} Waiver participants also may have more social supports available to them.^{181,182}

Moreover, relatively few waiver participants end up being institutionalized, which may reflect the effectiveness of the program or may suggest that the program is serving a different population. The Weissert and Frederick¹⁸³ literature review concluded that fewer than one-quarter of people identified as being at risk of institutionalization (or nursing home-certifiable) end up being admitted to a nursing home within the same year. Studies of Section 1915(c) waiver enrollees have found that 17 to 19 percent of enrollees transitioned to nursing homes over the study period.^{184,185} This research suggests that HCBS may not reduce Medicaid expenditures because participants would not otherwise be institutionalized; thus, large increases in HCBS use are offset by only modest reductions in institutional service use.

Similarly, studies examining the cost savings of HCBS programs show mixed results. Early studies from the 1980s, including the evaluation of the Channeling demonstration, found that expanding HCBS did not result in overall cost savings.^{186,187,188,189}

Although extensive research demonstrates that Medicaid HCBS cost less per service user than institutional settings,^{190,191,192,193} these studies usually do not match nursing home residents and HCBS participants on characteristics such as availability of informal caregivers and disability levels and do not address issues of whether HCBS successfully target people who would otherwise be institutionalized.

More recent analyses are more favorable to the ability of HCBS to achieve savings. Kaye, LaPlante, and Harrington¹⁹⁴ found that states with higher HCBS expenditures saw slower Medicaid LTSS spending growth than states with lower HCBS expenditures. However, while states expanding HCBS saw an increase in LTSS expenditures, states with established programs saw some reduction in the rate of increase in overall LTSS spending after a few years. Thus, cost savings may depend on the states' level of investment in expanding HCBS and the maturity of the HCBS programs.

A 2013 review of 38 studies of publicly funded HCBS programs showed wide variation among programs in different states, but promising results related to cost savings.¹⁹⁵ Some programs (e.g., Georgia's SOURCE program, which is the state's HCBS waiver for aged, blind, and disabled individuals and individuals who qualify for nursing facility care) found per capita savings when comparing HCBS to nursing home expenditures, and others demonstrated overall savings from nursing home diversion and transition efforts (e.g., Arkansas's Community Connector Program, West Virginia's Money Follows the Person program). The review also highlighted other promising outcomes of HCBS programs, including improved health status, client satisfaction, and service access.

A cross-state evaluation of the Money Follows the Person demonstration, which transitions people from institutions to the community, found a 16 percent decrease in total Medicare and Medicaid expenditures post-transition among older adults with no mental health conditions, a 20 percent decrease among older adults with a mental health condition, and an 18 percent decrease among younger adults with physical disabilities.¹⁹⁶ Despite large investments in resources over several years, however, relatively few people have been transitioned to the community; from January 2008 to December 2015, approximately 63,000 Medicaid beneficiaries in institutions had been transitioned to the community.¹⁹⁷ Although there is overlap from year to year, on average there are about 1,000,000 Medicaid beneficiaries each year in nursing homes. Thus, the proportion of residents transferred back to the community has been small.

Proponents also suggest that HCBS expansion may result in Medicaid savings by reducing use of acute and post-acute care services. However, some recent studies show that the effect of HCBS on medical care may be complex. Wysocki et al.¹⁹⁸ found that dual-eligible Medicare-Medicaid enrollees who used HCBS were 1 percent more likely to experience a potentially avoidable hospitalization, and

dual-eligible HCBS users who had transitioned from a nursing home were 40 percent more likely to experience a potentially avoidable hospitalization.¹⁹⁹ In an analysis of six states, Wiener et al.²⁰⁰ found that higher HCBS expenditures slightly increased other Medicaid spending. Within the Money Follows the Person demonstration, non-LTSS expenditures (e.g., inpatient and post-acute) remained the same or declined during this posttransition period. One study of dual-eligible beneficiaries in California found average monthly differences of \$174 for acute care services and \$20 for post-acute services between HCBS users compared to nursing home residents, with HCBS participants having lower expenditures.²⁰¹ Evidence of overall Medicaid savings on acute and post-acute expenditures, however, remains limited.

Over the last 30 years, policymakers and consumer advocates have successfully sought to

expand Medicaid HCBS. The current financing system is moving steadily in the direction of more spending on HCBS and less on institutional services. Under the current Medicaid structure, continued shifts from institutional to HCBS services are likely to continue, allowing states to capitalize on any savings. Although a longstanding research topic in LTSS, recent research on the cost savings to be achieved through expanding HCBS has mixed results, although more recent studies are more favorable. Especially since the widespread use of the Medicaid HCBS waivers, states are serving a population with greater functional needs, exercising control over the number of waiver slots, targeting waiver services to certain populations or geographic areas, and using lower cost participant-directed care rather than agencies.^{202,203} There may be reasons other than cost savings to pursue policies expanding beneficiary access to HCBS, such as improved health outcomes or increased enrollee satisfaction.

MANAGED LONG-TERM CARE SERVICES

The financing and service delivery of medical care, LTSS, and behavioral health for older people and younger people with disabilities are splintered and uncoordinated.^{204,205,206} Fragmentation exists within and across these multiple systems. For example, financing for medical and postacute care for dual-eligible beneficiaries is primarily a federal responsibility through Medicare, whereas financing for LTSS is primarily a state responsibility through Medicaid. Because of this bifurcation of responsibility, medical care providers have little incentive to be concerned about the LTSS needs of their patients and LTSS providers have little incentive to be concerned about the medical care needs of their consumers. As result, care is not coordinated, utilization of expensive services and costs may be higher than necessary, and quality of care is sometimes poor.

To address this problem, states and the federal government are increasingly turning to managed care, where a single entity is responsible for medical care and LTSS. The expectation is that integrated delivery models will improve quality of care, enhance the beneficiary experience with care and services, and help control expenditure growth.

In Medicaid managed LTSS programs, the managed care organization is responsible for a range of LTSS or a range of LTSS and medical services. During the past decade the number of states with managed LTSS programs has also grown from 8 in 2004 to 21 in 2016, and with an additional 8 states having plans to implement managed LTSS.^{207,208} In 2014, between 500,000 and 1.7 million Medicaid beneficiaries were served by managed LTSS programs.²⁰⁹ To operate managed LTSS programs, states need Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services

(CMS) approval of state plan amendments, but have flexibility in deciding the populations that will be served, the types of services covered, whether enrollment is mandatory or voluntary, and the type of payment methodology used to compensate providers.^{210,211}

In addition, CMS has developed the Financial Alignment Initiative to test demonstrations of integrated care and financing models for Medicare-Medicaid enrollees.²¹² The goal of these demonstrations is to develop person-centered care delivery models that integrate medical, behavioral health, and LTSS for Medicare-Medicaid enrollees. Under this initiative, CMS made two models available to states: (1) a capitated model in which managed health plans receive Medicare and Medicaid payments for the full range of health services and LTSS, and (2) a managed fee-for-service model in which states are eligible to benefit financially from savings resulting from initiatives that improve quality and reduce costs. Ten states—California, Illinois, Massachusetts, Michigan, New York, Ohio, Rhode Island, South Carolina, Texas, and Virginia—are participating in the managed care model and two states—Colorado and Washington—are participating in the managed fee-forservice model.²¹³

Although there is some evidence that the use of managed LTSS can lead to lower utilization of some services like preventable emergency room visits, hospital stays, and institutional services—factors typically associated with high spending—cost studies have offered mixed evidence on overall savings.²¹⁴ The Financial Alignment Initiative is still underway and final quantitative results are not available.

Evaluations of managed LTSS from the mid-2000s found inconclusive and inconsistent evidence that these programs produced savings. Furthermore, given that some of these programs included a large fraction of dual-eligible enrollees, it was not clear if the Medicaid savings accrued had simply been shifted costs from Medicaid to Medicare.^{215,216,217} Grabowski reported that of the six programs he reviewed—PACE, Wisconsin Family Care, Minnesota MSHO, Arizona ALTCS, S/HMO II in Nevada, and Texas STAR+PLUS—only two—Arizona ALTCS and Texas STAR+PLUS programs—offered good evidence of savings. In comparing the ALTCS cost estimates with what the traditional Medicaid program would have cost for the first 5 years of the program, ALTCS costs were on average 16 percent per year lower.²¹⁸ Benchmarked against predicted fee-for-service expenditures had the program not been implemented, the Texas STAR+PLUS was estimated to have 17 percent savings.²¹⁹ These two studies suffered from significant methodological limitations, hence the findings should be viewed with caution. Another program that has shown promising potential for cost savings is New Mexico's managed LTSS CoLTS program. An independent evaluation conducted in 2011 found it to be cost-effective and actuarially sound. Specifically, it found that participating MCOs' per member per month spending was just below their capitated costs.²²⁰

A major challenge in managed care arrangements for LTSS is setting the capitation rate so that MCOs have adequate funds to provide care to beneficiaries, provide care management, market the plans and cover other administrative needs, and still achieve savings. A rule of thumb for marketing and standard administrative costs in managed care plans and other employer-based insurance is about 10 percent of costs and care management might be another 5 percent of costs, leaving perhaps 85 percent of standard fee-for-service expenditures for both services and profit to the managed care organization.

Rates that are too low will discourage plans from participating, force them to drop out of the arrangement, or provide a disincentive to offer optimal care. For states that have low fee-for-service rates to begin with, designing capitation rates below them will be difficult. In this case, achieving savings will be difficult and will require substantial reductions in utilization of expensive health care services, such as hospitals and nursing homes.²²¹

The expansion of programs that use MCOs to integrate LTSS and medical care could facilitate improved services and lower costs. However, despite the popularity of these initiatives, there is a marked paucity of evaluations of their effectiveness in lowering unnecessary utilization and expenditures and improving quality of care. Although they provide opportunities for better care and lower costs, managed care always carries risks because of the financial incentives to provide less care and to contract with only low-cost providers.

Endnotes

¹ Powell V, Saloner B, Sabik LM. Cost sharing in Medicaid: Assumptions, evidence, and future directions. *Med. Care Res. Rev.* 2016;73(4):383-409.

² Snyder L, Rudowitz R. *Premiums and cost-sharing in Medicaid: A review of research findings*. Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured; 2013. <u>https://kaiserfamilyfoundation.files.wordpress.com/2013/02/8417-premiums-and-cost-sharing-in-medicaid.pdf</u>

³ MACPAC. The effect of premiums and cost sharing on access and outcomes for low-income children. [Issue Brief]. 2015; <u>https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/Effect-of-Cost-Sharing-on-Low-Income-Children.pdf</u>.

⁴ Dague L. The effect of Medicaid premiums on enrollment: A regression discontinuity approach. *J. Health Econ.* 2014;37:1-12. doi: 10.1016/j.jhealeco.2014.05.001

⁵ Wright BJ, Carlson MJ, Allen H, Holmgren AL, Rustvold DL. Raising premiums and other costs for Oregon health plan enrollees drove many to drop out. *Health Aff. (Millwood).* 2010;29(12):2311-2316. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2010.0211

⁶ Kenney G, Allison RA, Costich JF, Marton J, McFeeters J. Effects of premium increases on enrollment in SCHIP: findings from three states. *Inquiry*. 2006;43(4):378-392. doi: 10.5034/inquiryjrnl_43.4.378

⁷ Herndon JB, Vogel WB, Bucciarelli RL, Shenkman EA. The effect of premium changes on SCHIP enrollment duration. *Health Serv. Res.* 2008;43(2):458-477. doi: 10.1111/j.1475-6773.2007.00777.x

⁸ Dague L. The effect of Medicaid premiums on enrollment: A regression discontinuity approach. *J. Health Econ.* 2014;37:1-12. doi: 10.1016/j.jhealeco.2014.05.001

 9 MACPAC. The effect of premiums and cost sharing on access and outcomes for low-income children. [Issue Brief]. 2015; https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/Effect-of-Cost-Sharing-on-Low-Income-Children.pdf.
¹⁰ Snyder L, Rudowitz R. *Premiums and cost-sharing in Medicaid: A review of research findings*. Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured; 2013. https://kaiserfamilyfoundation.files.wordpress.com/2013/02/8417-premiums-and-cost-sharing-in-medicaid.pdf

¹¹ Wright BJ, Carlson MJ, Allen H, Holmgren AL, Rustvold DL. Raising premiums and other costs for Oregon health plan enrollees drove many to drop out. *Health Aff. (Millwood)*. 2010;29(12):2311-2316. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2010.0211

¹² Manning WG, Newhouse JP, Duan N, Keeler EB, Leibowitz A, Marquis MS. Health insurance and the demand for medical care: Evidence from a randomized experiment. *Am. Econ. Rev.* 1987;77(3):251-277.

¹³ Powell V, Saloner B, Sabik LM. Cost sharing in Medicaid: Assumptions, evidence, and future directions. *Med. Care Res. Rev.* 2016;73(4):383-409.

¹⁴ Snyder L, Rudowitz R. *Premiums and cost-sharing in Medicaid: A review of research findings*. Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured; 2013. https://kaiserfamilyfoundation.files.wordpress.com/2013/02/8417-premiums-and-cost-sharing-in-medicaid.pdf

¹⁵ MACPAC. The effect of premiums and cost sharing on access and outcomes for low-income children. [Issue Brief]. 2015; <u>https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/Effect-of-Cost-Sharing-on-Low-Income-Children.pdf</u>

¹⁶ Wallace NT, McConnell KJ, Gallia CA, Smith JA. How effective are copayments in reducing expenditures for low-income adult Medicaid beneficiaries? Experience from the Oregon health plan. *Health Serv. Res.* 2008;43(2):515-530. doi: 10.1111/j.1475-6773.2007.00824.x

¹⁷ Subramanian S. Impact of Medicaid copayments on patients with cancer: Lessons for Medicaid expansion under health reform. *Med. Care Res. Rev.* 2011;49(9):842-847. doi: 10.1097/MLR.ob013e31821b34db

¹⁸ Wallace NT, McConnell KJ, Gallia CA, Smith JA. How effective are copayments in reducing expenditures for low-income adult Medicaid beneficiaries? Experience from the Oregon health plan. *Health Serv. Res.* 2008;43(2):515-530. doi: 10.1111/j.1475-6773.2007.00824.x

¹⁹ Snyder L, Rudowitz R. *Premiums and cost-sharing in Medicaid: A review of research findings*. Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured; 2013. <u>https://kaiserfamilyfoundation.files.wordpress.com/2013/02/8417-premiums-and-cost-sharing-in-medicaid.pdf</u>

²⁰ State examples include California, Connecticut, Florida, Hawaii, Indiana, Iowa, Kentucky, Michigan, Minnesota, Montana, New Mexico, Nevada, New Hampshire, New York, Texas, Wisconsin, and West Virginia.

²¹ MACPAC. The use of healthy behavior incentives in Medicaid. 2016; <u>https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/The-Use-of-Healthy-Behavior-Incentives-in-Medicaid.pdf</u>.

²² MACPAC. The use of healthy behavior incentives in Medicaid. 2016; <u>https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/The-Use-of-Healthy-Behavior-Incentives-in-Medicaid.pdf</u>.

²³ Blumenthal KJ, Saulsgiver KA, Norton L, et al. Medicaid incentive programs to encourage healthy behavior show mixed results to date and should be studied and improved. *Health Aff. (Millwood)*. 2013;32(3):497-507. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2012.0431

²⁴ Kane RL, Johnson PE, Town RJ, Butler M. A structured review of the effect of economic incentives on consumers' preventive behavior. *Am. J. Prev. Med.* 2004;27(4):327-352. doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2004.07.002

²⁵ Blumenthal KJ, Saulsgiver KA, Norton L, et al. Medicaid incentive programs to encourage healthy behavior show mixed results to date and should be studied and improved. *Health Aff. (Millwood).* 2013;32(3):497-507. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2012.0431

²⁶ Lewin Group, Inc. Indiana Healthy Indiana Plan 2.0: Interim evaluation report. 2016. <u>https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid-chip-program-information/by-topics/waivers/1115/downloads/in/healthy-indiana-plan-2/in-healthy-indiana-plan-support-20-interim-evl-rpt-07062016.pdf</u>

²⁷ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *Second report to Congress: Medicaid incentives for prevention of chronic diseases evaluation*. 2016. <u>https://innovation.cms.gov/Files/reports/mipcd-secondrtc.pdf</u>

²⁸ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *Second report to Congress: Medicaid incentives for prevention of chronic diseases evaluation*. 2016. <u>https://innovation.cms.gov/Files/reports/mipcd-secondrtc.pdf</u>

²⁹ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. *Improving care for Medicaid beneficiaries with complex care needs and high costs*. Baltimore, MD: Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services; 2017. <u>https://www.medicaid.gov/state-resource-center/innovation-accelerator-program/beneficiaries-with-complex-needs/beneficiaries-with-complex-needs.html</u>

³⁰ Mann C. *Targeting Medicaid super-utilizers to decrease costs and improve quality [Internet]*. Baltimore, MD: Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. CMCS Informational Bulletin; 2013.

³¹ Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. *Better care for super-utilizers*. 2017. <u>http://www.rwjf.org/en/library/collections/super-utilizers.html</u>

³² Williams BC. Limited effects of care management for high utilizers on total healthcare costs. *Am. J. Manag. Care.* 2015;21(4):e244-246.

³³ Williams BC. Limited effects of care management for high utilizers on total healthcare costs. *Am. J. Manag. Care.* 2015;21(4):e244-246.

³⁴ Raven MC, Kushel M, Ko MJ, Penko J, Bindman AB. The effectiveness of emergency department visit reduction programs: A systematic review. *Ann. Emerg. Med.* 2016;68(4):467-483 e415. doi: 10.1016/j.annemergmed.2016.04.015

³⁵ Williams BC. Limited effects of care management for high utilizers on total healthcare costs. *Am. J. Manag. Care.* 2015;21(4):e244-246.

³⁶ Hong CS, Siegel AL, Ferris TG. Caring for high-need, high-cost patients: what makes for a successful care management program. *Issue Brief (Commonw Fund)*. 2014;19(1):9.

³⁷ McCarthy D, Ryan J, Klein S. Models of care for high-need, high-cost patients: an evidence synthesis. *Issue Brief (Commonw Fund)*. 2015;31:1-19.

³⁸ Bodenheimer T. Strategies to reduce costs and improve care for high-utilizing Medicaid patients: reflections on pioneering programs. 2013.

³⁹ Raven MC, Kushel M, Ko MJ, Penko J, Bindman AB. The effectiveness of emergency department visit reduction programs: A systematic review. *Ann. Emerg. Med.* 2016;68(4):467-483 e415. doi: 10.1016/j.annemergmed.2016.04.015

⁴⁰ Hong CS, Siegel AL, Ferris TG. Caring for high-need, high-cost patients: what makes for a successful care management program. *Issue Brief (Commonw Fund)*. 2014;19(1):9.

⁴¹ Bodenheimer T. Strategies to reduce costs and improve care for high-utilizing Medicaid patients: reflections on pioneering programs. 2013.

⁴² Xing J, Goehring C, Mancuso D. Care coordination program for Washington State Medicaid enrollees reduced inpatient hospital costs. *Health Aff. (Millwood)*. 2015;34(4):653-661. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2014.0655

⁴³ Bell J, Mancuso D, Krupski T. *A randomized controlled trial of King County Care Partners' Rethinking Care Intervention: health and social outcomes up to two years post-randomization.* 2012. http://www.chcs.org/resource/randomized-controlled-trial-of-king-county-care-partners-rethinking-care-intervention-health-and-social-outcomes-up-to-two-years-post-randomization/

⁴⁴ Kim SE, Michalopoulos C, Kwong RM, Warren A, Manno MS. Telephone care management's effectiveness in coordinating care for Medicaid beneficiaries in managed care: A randomized controlled study. *Health Serv. Res.* 2013;48(5):1730-1749. doi: 10.1111/1475-6773.12060

⁴⁵ Peikes D, Chen A, Schore J, Brown R. Effects of care coordination on hospitalization, quality of care, and health care expenditures among Medicare beneficiaries: 15 randomized trials. *JAMA*. 2009;301(6):603-618. doi: 10.1001/jama.2009.126

⁴⁶ Peikes D, Chen A, Schore J, Brown R. Effects of care coordination on hospitalization, quality of care, and health care expenditures among Medicare beneficiaries: 15 randomized trials. *JAMA*. 2009;301(6):603-618. doi: 10.1001/jama.2009.126

⁴⁷ Cohen A. *SoonerCare Health Management program evaluation*. Oklahoma Health Care Authority. Prepared for State of Oklahoma; 2013.

⁴⁸ Bell J, Mancuso D, Krupski T. A randomized controlled trial of King County Care Partners' Rethinking Care Intervention: health and social outcomes up to two years post-randomization. 2012. <u>http://www.chcs.org/resource/randomized-controlled-trial-of-king-county-care-partners-rethinking-care-intervention-health-and-social-outcomes-up-to-two-years-post-randomization/</u>

⁴⁹ Cohen A. *SoonerCare Health Management program evaluation*. Oklahoma Health Care Authority. Prepared for State of Oklahoma; 2013.

⁵⁰ Xing J, Goehring C, Mancuso D. Care coordination program for Washington State Medicaid enrollees reduced inpatient hospital costs. *Health Aff. (Millwood)*. 2015;34(4):653-661. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2014.0655

⁵¹ Cohen A. *SoonerCare Health Management program evaluation*. Oklahoma Health Care Authority. Prepared for State of Oklahoma; 2013.

⁵² Peikes D, Chen A, Schore J, Brown R. Effects of care coordination on hospitalization, quality of care, and health care expenditures among Medicare beneficiaries: 15 randomized trials. *JAMA*. 2009;301(6):603-618. doi: 10.1001/jama.2009.126

⁵³ Burt M, Wilkins C, Locke G. Medicaid and permanent supportive housing for chronically homeless individuals: Emerging practices from the field. 2014; <u>https://aspe.hhs.gov/system/files/pdf/77116/EmergPrac.pdf</u>.

⁵⁴ Raven MC, Kushel M, Ko MJ, Penko J, Bindman AB. The effectiveness of emergency department visit reduction programs: A systematic review. *Ann. Emerg. Med.* 2016;68(4):467-483 e415. doi: 10.1016/j.annemergmed.2016.04.015

⁵⁵ Bodenheimer T. Strategies to reduce costs and improve care for high-utilizing Medicaid patients: reflections on pioneering programs. 2013.

⁵⁶ Wright BJ, Vartanian KB, Li HF, Royal N, Matson JK. Formerly homeless people had lower overall health care expenditures after moving into supportive housing. *Health Aff. (Millwood).* 2016;35(1):20-27. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2015.0393

⁵⁷ Cassidy A. *Medicaid and permanent supportive housing. Medicaid offers opportunities to address supportive housing needs, but challenges remain.* Health Affairs/Robert Wood Johnson Foundation Health Policy Brief; 2016, October 14. http://healthaffairs.org/healthpolicybriefs/brief_pdfs/healthpolicybrief_164.pdf

⁵⁸ National Conference of State Legislatures. *Health Cost Containment and Efficiencies: NCLS Briefs for State Legislators*. 2011.

⁵⁹ National Academy for State Health Policy. *State delivery system and payment reform map*. Washington, DC: National Academy for State Health Policy; 2017. <u>http://nashp.org/state-delivery-system-payment-reform-map/</u>

⁶⁰ Takach M. About half of the states are implementing patient-centered medical homes for their Medicaid populations. *Health Aff.* (*Millwood*). 2012;31(11):2432-2440. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2012.0447

⁶¹ Cole ES, Campbell C, Diana ML, Webber L, Culbertson R. Patient-centered medical homes in Louisiana had minimal impact on Medicaid population's use of acute care and costs. *Health Aff. (Millwood)*. 2015;34(1):87-94. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2014.0582

⁶² Shane DM, Nguyen-Hoang P, Bentler SE, Damiano PC, Momany ET. Medicaid health home reducing costs and reliance on emergency department: evidence from Iowa. *Med. Care Res. Rev.* 2016;54(8):752-757. doi: 10.1097/MLR.000000000000555

⁶³ Cole ES, Campbell C, Diana ML, Webber L, Culbertson R. Patient-centered medical homes in Louisiana had minimal impact on Medicaid population's use of acute care and costs. *Health Aff. (Millwood)*. 2015;34(1):87-94. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2014.0582

⁶⁴ Shane DM, Nguyen-Hoang P, Bentler SE, Damiano PC, Momany ET. Medicaid health home reducing costs and reliance on emergency department: evidence from Iowa. *Med. Care Res. Rev.* 2016;54(8):752-757. doi: 10.1097/MLR.00000000000555

⁶⁵ Reid RJ, Coleman K, Johnson EA, et al. The Group Health medical home at year two: Cost savings, higher patient satisfaction, and less burnout for providers. Health Aff.(Millwood). 2010;29(5):835-843. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2010.0158

⁶⁶ Dale SB, Ghosh A, Peikes DN, et al. Two-year costs and quality in the comprehensive primary care initiative. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2016;374(24):2345-2356. doi: 10.1056/NEJMsa1414953

⁶⁷ Jones C, Finison K, McGraves-Lloyd K, et al. Vermont's community-oriented all-payer medical home model reduces expenditures and utilization while delivering high-quality care. *Popul. Health Manag.* 2016;19(3):196-205. doi: 10.1089/pop.2015.0055

⁶⁸ Kahn KL, Timbie JW, Friedberg MW, Lavelle TA. Evaluation of CMS FQHC APCP Demonstration: Second annual report. 2015; <u>https://innovation.cms.gov/Files/reports/fqhc-scndevalrpt.pdf</u>.

⁶⁹ Maeng DD, Khan N, Tomcavage J, Graf TR, Davis DE, Steele GD. Reduced acute inpatient care was largest savings component of Geisinger Health System's patient-centered medical home. *Health Aff. (Millwood)*. 2015;34(4):636-644. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2014.0855

⁷⁰ Nichols D, Haber S, Romaire M, Wiener J. *Evaluation of the Multi-Payer Advanced Primary Care Practice (MAPCP) Demonstration Second Annual Report.* 2016. <u>https://downloads.cms.gov/files/cmmi/mapcp-secondevalrpt.pdf</u>

⁷¹ Rosenthal MB, Alidina S, Friedberg MW, et al. Impact of the Cincinnati aligning forces for quality multi-payer patient centered medical home pilot on health care quality, utilization, and costs. *Med. Care Res. Rev.* 2016;73(5):532-545. doi: 10.1177/1077558715618566

⁷² Rosenthal MB, Alidina S, Friedberg MW, et al. A difference-in-difference analysis of changes in quality, utilization and cost following the Colorado multi-payer patient-centered Medical home pilot. *J. Gen. Intern. Med.* 2016;31(3):289-296. doi: 10.1007/s11606-015-3521-1

⁷³ Rosenthal MB, Sinaiko AD, Eastman D, Chapman B, Partridge G. Impact of the Rochester medical home initiative on primary care practices, quality, utilization, and costs. *Med. Care Res. Rev.* 2015;53(11):967-973. doi: 10.1097/MLR.00000000000424

⁷⁴ Jackson GL, Powers BJ, Chatterjee R, et al. Improving patient care. The patient centered medical home. A Systematic Review. *Ann. Intern. Med.* 2013;158(3):169-178. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-158-3-201302050-00579

⁷⁵ Peikes D, Zutshi A, Genevro JL, Parchman ML, Meyers DS. Early evaluations of the medical home: Building on a promising start. *Am. J. Manag. Care.* 2012;18(2):105-116.

⁷⁶ Sinaiko AD, Landrum MB, Meyers DJ, et al. Synthesis of research on patient-centered medical homes brings systematic differences into relief. *Health Aff. (Millwood).* 2017;36(3):500-508. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2016.1235

⁷⁷ Shane DM, Nguyen-Hoang P, Bentler SE, Damiano PC, Momany ET. Medicaid health home reducing costs and reliance on emergency department: evidence from Iowa. *Med. Care Res. Rev.* 2016;54(8):752-757. doi: 10.1097/MLR.00000000000555

⁷⁸ Jackson GL, Powers BJ, Chatterjee R, et al. Improving patient care. The patient centered medical home. A Systematic Review. *Ann. Intern. Med.* 2013;158(3):169-178. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-158-3-201302050-00579

⁷⁹ Sinaiko AD, Landrum MB, Meyers DJ, et al. Synthesis of research on patient-centered medical homes brings systematic differences into relief. *Health Aff. (Millwood)*. 2017;36(3):500-508. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2016.1235

⁸⁰ Rhodes KV, Basseyn S, Gallop R, Noll E, Rothbard A, Crits-Christoph P. Pennsylvania's medical home initiative: Reductions in healthcare utilization and cost among Medicaid patients with medical and psychiatric comorbidities. *J. Gen. Intern. Med.* 2016;31(11):1373-1381. doi: 10.1007/s11606-016-3734-y

⁸¹ Dale SB, Ghosh A, Peikes DN, et al. Two-year costs and quality in the comprehensive primary care initiative. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2016;374(24):2345-2356. doi: 10.1056/NEJMsa1414953

Strategies to Reduce Medicaid Spending: Findings from a Literature Review

⁸² Kahn KL, Timbie JW, Friedberg MW, Lavelle TA. Evaluation of CMS FQHC APCP Demonstration: Second annual report. 2015; <u>https://innovation.cms.gov/Files/reports/fqhc-scndevalrpt.pdf</u>.

⁸³ Nichols D, Haber S, Romaire M, Wiener J. *Evaluation of the Multi-Payer Advanced Primary Care Practice (MAPCP) Demonstration* Second Annual Report. 2016. <u>https://downloads.cms.gov/files/cmmi/mapcp-secondevalrpt.pdf</u>

⁸⁴ Dale SB, Ghosh A, Peikes DN, et al. Two-year costs and quality in the comprehensive primary care initiative. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2016;374(24):2345-2356. doi: 10.1056/NEJMsa1414953

⁸⁵ Kahn KL, Timbie JW, Friedberg MW, Lavelle TA. Evaluation of CMS FQHC APCP Demonstration: Second annual report. 2015; <u>https://innovation.cms.gov/Files/reports/fqhc-scndevalrpt.pdf</u>

⁸⁶ Nichols D, Haber S, Romaire M, Wiener J. *Evaluation of the Multi-Payer Advanced Primary Care Practice (MAPCP) Demonstration* Second Annual Report. 2016. <u>https://downloads.cms.gov/files/cmmi/mapcp-secondevalrpt.pdf</u>

⁸⁷ Shane DM, Nguyen-Hoang P, Bentler SE, Damiano PC, Momany ET. Medicaid health home reducing costs and reliance on emergency department: evidence from Iowa. *Med. Care Res. Rev.*2016;54(8):752-757. doi: 10.1097/MLR.0000000000555

⁸⁸ Nichols D, Haber S, Romaire M, Wiener J. *Evaluation of the Multi-Payer Advanced Primary Care Practice (MAPCP) Demonstration* Second Annual Report. 2016. <u>https://downloads.cms.gov/files/cmmi/mapcp-secondevalrpt.pdf</u>

⁸⁹ Ormond B, Richardson E, Spillman B, Feder J. Health homes in Medicaid: The promise and the challenge. 2014; <u>http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/32541/413032-Health-Homes-in-Medicaid-The-Promise-and-the-Challenge.PDF</u>.

⁹⁰ National Academy for State Health Policy. *State delivery system and payment reform map*. Washington, DC: National Academy for State Health Policy; 2017. <u>http://nashp.org/state-delivery-system-payment-reform-map/</u>

⁹¹ Spillman B, Allen E, Spencer A. Evaluation of the Medicaid health home option for beneficiaries with chronic conditions: annual report - year three. 2015; <u>https://aspe.hhs.gov/basic-report/evaluation-medicaid-health-home-option-beneficiaries-chronic-conditions-annual-report-year-three</u>. Accessed June 13, 2017.

⁹² Shane DM, Nguyen-Hoang P, Bentler SE, Damiano PC, Momany ET. Medicaid health home reducing costs and reliance on emergency department: evidence from Iowa. *Med. Care Res. Rev.* 2016;54(8):752-757. doi: 10.1097/MLR.00000000000555

⁹³ Lewin Group, Inc. Maine state innovation model self evaluation: Year three final report. 2016. <u>http://www.maine.gov/dhhs/sim/evaluation/documents/ME%20SIM%20Self%20Evaluation%202016%20Final%20Report%2012.21.</u> <u>16.pdf</u>

94 National Conference of State Legislatures. Health Cost Containment and Efficiencies: NCLS Briefs for State Legislators. 2011.

⁹⁵ Center for Health Care Strategies, Inc. *Medicaid ACO programs: promising results from leading-edge states*. Center for Health Care Strategies, Inc.; 2017. <u>http://www.chcs.org/media/MedicaidACOProgramsWebinar_01.17.17.pdf</u>

⁹⁶ Center for Health Care Strategies, Inc. *Medicaid ACO programs: promising results from leading-edge states*. Center for Health Care Strategies, Inc.; 2017. <u>http://www.chcs.org/media/MedicaidACOProgramsWebinar_01.17.17.pdf</u>

⁹⁷ McWilliams JM, Hatfield LA, Chernew ME, Landon BE, Schwartz AL. Early performance of accountable care organizations in Medicare. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2016;374(24):2357-2366. doi: 10.1056/NEJMsa1600142

⁹⁸ McWilliams JM, Landon BE, Chernew ME. Performance in year 1 of Pioneer Accountable Care Organizations. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2015;373(8):777. doi: 10.1056/NEJMc1507320

⁹⁹ Nyweide DJ, Lee W, Cuerdon TT, et al. Association of Pioneer Accountable Care Organizations vs traditional Medicare fee for service with spending, utilization, and patient experience. *JAMA*. 2015;313(21):2152-2161. doi: 10.1001/jama.2015.4930

¹⁰⁰ Muhlestein D, Saunders R, McClellan M. Medicare accountable care organization results for 2015: The journey to better quality and lower costs continues. *Health Affairs Blog.* 2016.

¹⁰¹ Muhlestein D, Saunders R, McClellan M. Medicare accountable care organization results for 2015: The journey to better quality and lower costs continues. *Health Affairs Blog.* 2016.

¹⁰² Dummit LA, Marrufo G, Marshall J, Tan E. *CMS bundled payments for care improvement initiative models 2-4: Year 2 evaluation & monitoring annual report*. The Lewin Group; 2016.

¹⁰³ Dummit LA, Kahvecioglu D, Marrufo G, et al. Association between hospital participation in a Medicare bundled payment initiative and payments and quality outcomes for lower extremity joint replacement episodes. *JAMA*. 2016;316(12):1267-1278. doi: 10.1001/jama.2016.12717

¹⁰⁴ Chernew ME, Golden WE, Mathis CH, Fendrick AM, Motley MW, Thompson JW. The Arkansas Payment Improvement Initiative: early perceptions of multi-payer reform in a fragmented provider landscape. *The American Journal of Accountable Care*. 2015.

¹⁰⁵ Houston R. *Value based payment strategies: Design, implementation, and success*. Center for Health Care Strategies; 2016. <u>http://www.healthpolicyohio.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/HPIO-Presentation_Houston.pdf</u>

¹⁰⁶ Tennesee Health Care Financing and Administration. *Wave 1 episodes of care*. 2017. <u>https://www.tn.gov/assets/entities/hcfa/attachments/wave1.pdf</u>

¹⁰⁷ McConnell KJ, Renfro S, Lindrooth RC, Cohen DJ, Wallace NT, Chernew ME. Oregon's Medicaid reform and transition to global budgets were associated with reductions in expenditures. *Health Aff. (Millwood)*. 2017;36(3):451-459. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2016.1298

¹⁰⁸ Chien AT, Song Z, Chernew ME, et al. Two-year impact of the alternative quality contract on pediatric health care quality and spending. *Pediatrics*. 2014;133(1):96-104. doi: 10.1542/peds.2012-3440

¹⁰⁹ Song ZR, Rose S, Safran DG, Landon BE, Day MP, Chernew ME. Changes in health care spending and quality 4 years into global payment. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2014;371(18):1704-1714. doi: 10.1056/NEJMsa1404026

¹¹⁰ Song ZR, Rose S, Safran DG, Landon BE, Day MP, Chernew ME. Changes in health care spending and quality 4 years into global payment. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2014;371(18):1704-1714. doi: 10.1056/NEJMsa1404026

¹¹¹ Haber S, Beil H, Adamache W, Amico P, Beadles C. Evaluation of the Maryland all-payer model. 2016; <u>https://downloads.cms.gov/files/cmmi/marylandallpayer-firstannualrpt.pdf</u>.

¹¹² Colello KJ. *Medicaid financial eligibility for long-term services and supports*. Congressional Research Service R43506; 2017. https://www.hsdl.org/?view&did=799453

¹¹³ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. CMS informational bulletin. 2017 SSI and Spousal Impoverishment Standards. 2016; <u>https://www.medicaid.gov/federal-policy-guidance/downloads/cib120216.pdf</u>.

¹¹⁴ Warshawsky MJ, Marchand RA. *Improving the system of financing long-term services and supports for older Americans*. 2017. Mercatus Working Paper. <u>https://www.mercatus.org/publications/improving-financing-long-term-services-older-americans</u>

¹¹⁵ Colello KJ. *Medicaid financial eligibility for long-term services and supports*. Congressional Research Service R43506; 2017. https://www.hsdl.org/?view&did=799453

¹¹⁶ Spillman B, Waidmann T. *Rates and timing of Medicaid enrollment among older Americans*. Washington, DC: Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation; 2014. <u>https://aspe.hhs.gov/system/files/pdf/134546/timing.pdf</u>

¹¹⁷ Wiener JM, Anderson WL, Khatutsky G, Kaganova Y, O'Keeffe J. *Medicaid spend down: New estimates and implications for longterm services and supports financing reform.* Long Beach, CA: The SCAN Foundation; 2013. <u>http://www.thescanfoundation.org/rti-</u> <u>international-medicaid-spend-down-new-estimates-and-implications-long-term-services-and-supports</u>

¹¹⁸ Wiener JM, Anderson WL, Khatutsky G, Kaganova Y, O'Keeffe J. *Medicaid spend down: New estimates and implications for longterm services and supports financing reform.* Long Beach, CA: The SCAN Foundation; 2013. <u>http://www.thescanfoundation.org/rti-</u> <u>international-medicaid-spend-down-new-estimates-and-implications-long-term-services-and-supports</u>

¹¹⁹ Colello KJ. *Medicaid financial eligibility for long-term services and supports*. Congressional Research Service R43506; 2017. https://www.hsdl.org/?view&did=799453

¹²⁰ Colello KJ. Testimony of Kirsten J. Colello. Specialist in Health and Aging Policy. Congressional Research Service. Before the Commission on Long-Term Care. 2013. <u>http://www.ltccommission.org/hearings/public-hearing-current-system-for-providing-long-term-services-and-supports-thursday-june-27-2013/</u>

¹²¹ Moses S. *Medicaid Planning for Long-Term Care. Briefing paper #3.* 2012. http://www.centerltc.com/BriefingPapers/Overview.htm

¹²² Moses S. *Medicaid Long-Term Care Eligibility. Briefing Paper #2*. 2012. http://www.centerltc.com/BriefingPapers/Overview.htm ¹²³ Government Accountability Office. *Medicaid long-term care: Information obtained by states about applicants' assets varies and may be insufficient. GAO-12-749.* Washington, DC: Government Accountability Office; 2012. <u>http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-12-749.</u>

¹²⁴ Warshawsky MJ, Marchand RA. Improving the system of financing long-term services and supports for older Americans. 2017; <u>https://www.mercatus.org/publications/improving-financing-long-term-services-older-americans</u>.

¹²⁵ Wiener JM, Anderson WL, Khatutsky G, Kaganova Y, O'Keeffe J. *Medicaid spend down: New estimates and implications for long-term services and supports financing reform.* Long Beach, CA: The SCAN Foundation; 2013. <u>http://www.thescanfoundation.org/rti-international-medicaid-spend-down-new-estimates-and-implications-long-term-services-and-supports</u>

¹²⁶ Lee J, Kim H, Tanenbaum S. Medicaid and family wealth transfer. *Gerontologist*. 2006;46(1):6-13.

¹²⁷ Wiener JM. Public policies on Medicaid asset transfer and estate recovery: How much money to be saved? *Generations*. 1996;20(3):72.

¹²⁸ Wiener JM, Anderson WL, Khatutsky G, Kaganova Y, O'Keeffe J. *Medicaid spend down: New estimates and implications for long-term services and supports financing reform.* Long Beach, CA: The SCAN Foundation; 2013. <u>http://www.thescanfoundation.org/rti-international-medicaid-spend-down-new-estimates-and-implications-long-term-services-and-supports</u>

¹²⁹ Lee J, Kim H, Tanenbaum S. Medicaid and family wealth transfer. *Gerontologist*. 2006;46(1):6-13.

¹³⁰ Government Accountability Office. *Medicaid long-term care: Few transferred assets before applying for nursing home coverage; impact of Deficit Reduction Act on eligibility is uncertain. GAO-07-280.* Washington, DC: Government Accountability Office; 2007. <u>http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-07-280</u>

¹³¹ The review was conducted for applications that were submitted under the look-back regime prior to the DRA.

¹³² Wiener JM, Anderson WL, Khatutsky G, Kaganova Y, O'Keeffe J. *Medicaid spend down: New estimates and implications for long-term services and supports financing reform.* Long Beach, CA: The SCAN Foundation; 2013. http://www.thescanfoundation.org/rti-international-medicaid-spend-down-new-estimates-and-implications-long-term-services-and-supports

¹³³ Spillman B, Waidmann T. *Rates and timing of Medicaid enrollment among older Americans*. Washington, DC: Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation; 2014. <u>https://aspe.hhs.gov/system/files/pdf/134546/timing.pdf</u>

¹³⁴ Poor is defined as having less than \$10,000 yearly income, near poor as having between \$10,000 and \$20,000.

¹³⁵ Financial wealth includes for instance employer-sponsored retirement accounts, IRAs, Keoghs, stocks, and certificates of deposits.

¹³⁶ Johnson RW. *Later-Life Household Wealth Before and After Disability Onset*. Washington, DC: HHS Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation Office of Disability, Aging and Long-Term Care Policy; 2016. <u>https://aspe.hhs.gov/basic-report/later-life-household-wealth-and-after-disability-onset</u>

 ¹³⁷ Johnson RW, Wiener JM. A Profile of Frail Older Americans and Their Caregivers. Occasional Paper Number 8. 2006.
¹³⁸ Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission (MACPAC). Medicaid's new adult group and estate recovery. 2015; <u>https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/Medicaid%E2%80%99s-New-Adult-Group-and-Estate-Recovery.pdf</u>.

¹³⁹ Warshawsky MJ, Marchand RA. Improving the system of financing long-term services and supports for older Americans. 2017; <u>https://www.mercatus.org/publications/improving-financing-long-term-services-older-americans</u>.

¹⁴⁰ Poterba JM, Venti SF, Wise DA. Were they prepared for retirement? Financial status at advanced ages in the HRS and AHEAD cohorts. Working paper 17824. 2012; <u>http://www.nber.org/papers/w17824</u>.

¹⁴¹ Harris-Kojetin L, Sengupta M, Park-Lee E, et al. Long-term care providers and services users in the United States: Data from the National Study of Long-Term Care Providers, 2013–2014. National Center for Health Statistics. *VitalHealth Statistics*. 2016;3(38).

¹⁴² Spillman B, Waidmann T. *Rates and timing of Medicaid enrollment among older Americans*. Washington, DC: Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation; 2014. <u>https://aspe.hhs.gov/system/files/pdf/134546/timing.pdf</u>

¹⁴³ Wiener JM, Anderson WL, Khatutsky G, Kaganova Y, O'Keeffe J. *Medicaid spend down: New estimates and implications for longterm services and supports financing reform*. Long Beach, CA: The SCAN Foundation; 2013. <u>http://www.thescanfoundation.org/rti-</u> <u>international-medicaid-spend-down-new-estimates-and-implications-long-term-services-and-supports</u> ¹⁴⁴ Ignagni K. Testimony. Presented before the House Committee on Energy and Commerce Subcommittee on Health. Washington, DC: U.S. House of Representatives; 2006. <u>http://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/ahip-testifies-on-long-term-care</u> issues-before-energy-and-commerce-subcommittee-on-health 56444257.html

¹⁴⁵ National Association of Insurance Commissioners. *NAIC long-term care insurance experience exhibit report for 2012*. Kansas City, MO: NAIC; 2014.

¹⁴⁶ LifePlans, Inc. *Who buys long-term care insurance? Twenty-five years of study of buyers and non-buyers in 2015–2016*. Washington, DC: America's Health Insurance Plans; 2016. <u>https://ahip.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/LifePlans_LTC_2016_1.5.17.pdf</u>

¹⁴⁷ Wiener JM, Khatutsky G, Thach N, Greene AM. *Which way for long-term services and supports financing reform?* Washington, DC: Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services; 2016. <u>https://aspe.hhs.gov/basic-report/which-way-long-term-services-and-supports-financing-reform</u>

¹⁴⁸ Federal Long-Term Care Insurance Program. Premium calculator. Washington, DC: Federal Long-Term Care Insurance Program; 2017. <u>https://www.ltcfeds.com/ltcWeb/do/assessing_your_needs/RCPrePack?event=calculate&ctoken=Yx54hYot&ctoken=Yx54hYot</u>

¹⁴⁹ Favreault MM, Gleckman H, Johnson RJ. *How much could financing reforms for long-term services and supports reduce Medicaid costs*? Washington, DC: The Urban Institute; 2016. <u>http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/77476/2000603-How-Much-Could-Financing-Reforms-for-Long-Term-Services-and-Supports-Reduce-Medicaid-Costs.pdf</u>

¹⁵⁰ Wiener JM, Ilston LH, Hanley RJ. *Sharing the burden: Strategies for public and private long-term care insurance*. Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution; 1994.

¹⁵¹ Rivlin A, Wiener JM. *Caring for the disabled elderly: Who will pay?* Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution; 1988.

¹⁵² Hawaii Long-Term Care Commission. *Long-term care reform in Hawaii: Report of the Hawaii Long-Term Care Commission: Final Report*. Honolulu, HI: Hawaii Long-Term Care Commission; 2012. http://www.publicpolicycenter.hawaii.edu/projects-programs/ long-term-care/HawaiiLTCCFinalReport.pdf

¹⁵³ Wiener JM, Ilston LH, Hanley RJ. *Sharing the burden: Strategies for public and private long-term care insurance*. Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution; 1994.

¹⁵⁴ Bergquist S, Font JC, Swartz K. *Long term care partnerships: Are they 'fit for purpose'*? Munich, Germany: Ludwig-Maximilians University's Center for Economic Studies and the Ifo Institute; 2015. <u>http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2555540##</u>

¹⁵⁵ Sun W, Webb A. *Can long-term care insurance partnership program increase coverage and reduce Medicaid costs?* Boston, MA: Center for Retirement Research at Boston College; 2013. <u>http://crr.bc.edu/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/wp_2013-8-508.pdf</u>

¹⁵⁶ National Association of Insurance Commissioners. *NAIC long-term care insurance experience exhibit report for 2012*. Kansas City, MO: NAIC; 2014.

¹⁵⁷ National Association of Insurance Commissioners. *NAIC long-term care insurance experience exhibit report for 2012*. Kansas City, MO: NAIC; 2014.

¹⁵⁸ LifePlans, Inc. *Who buys long-term care insurance? Twenty-five years of study of buyers and nonbuyers in 2015–2016*. Washington, DC: America's Health Insurance Plans; 2016. <u>https://ahip.org/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2017/01/LifePlans_LTC_2016_1.5.17.pdf</u>

¹⁵⁹ Life Insurance Marketing Research Association. U.S. individual long-term care insurance review, 2013. Windsor, CT: Life Insurance Marketing Research Association; 2014.

¹⁶⁰ Cohen M, Kaur R, Darnell B. *Exiting the market: Understanding the factors behind carriers' decision to leave the long-term care insurance market*. Washington, DC: Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services; 2013. <u>http://aspe.hhs.gov/daltcp/reports/2013/MrktExit.pdf</u>

¹⁶¹ Ujvari K. *Long-term care insurance: A 2012 update*. Washington, DC: AARP Public Policy Institute; 2012. <u>http://www.aarp.org/content/dam/aarp/research/public_policy_institute/ltc/2012/ltc-insurance-2012-update-AARP-ppi-ltc.pdf</u>

¹⁶² Cornell PY, Grabowski DC, Cohen M, Shi X, Stevenson DG. Medical underwriting in long-term care insurance: Market conditions limit options for higher-risk consumers. *Health Aff. (Millwood)*. 2016;35(8):1494-1503. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2015.1133

¹⁶³ O'Leary J. Long-term care insurance: Uncertainty today - What's in store for tomorrow? Washington, DC: Presentation at the Long-Term Care Discussion Group; 2012. <u>http://www.ltcdiscussiongroup.org/archives_68_351277001.pdf</u>

¹⁶⁴ Wiener JM, Khatutsky G, Thach N, et al. *Findings from the survey of long-term care awareness and planning*. Washington, DC: Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation; 2015. <u>https://aspe.hhs.gov/system/files/pdf/110366/SLTCAPrb.pdf</u>

¹⁶⁵ Barrett L. Home and community preferences of the 45+ population 2014. Washington, DC: AARP; 2014. <u>http://www.aarp.org/research/topics/community/info-2015/Home-and-Community-Preferences-45Plus.html</u>

¹⁶⁶ Eiken S, Sredl K, Saucier P, Burwell B. *Medicaid long-term services and supports beneficiaries in 2012*. Cambridge, MA: Truven Health Analytics; 2016. <u>https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/ltss/downloads/ltss-expenditures-2014.pdf</u>

¹⁶⁷ Ng T, Harrington C, Musumeci M, Ubri P. *Medicaid home and community-based services programs: 2013 data update.* Washington, DC: Kaiser Family Foundation; 2016. <u>http://kff.org/report-section/medicaid-home-and-community-based-services-programs-2013-data-update-report-8800-02/</u>

¹⁶⁸ Grabowski DC. The Cost-Effectiveness of Noninstitutional Long-Term Care Services: Review and Synthesis of the Most Recent Evidence. *Med. Care Res. Rev.* 2006;63(1):3-28.

¹⁶⁹ Wiener J, Anderson WL, Brown D. *Why are nursing home utilization rates declining?* Washington, DC: RTI International. Prepared for the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services; 2009. <u>http://www.nasuad.org/hcbs/article/why-are-nursing-home-utilization-rates-declining</u>

¹⁷⁰ Wiener JM, Hanley RJ. Caring for the disabled elderly: There's no place like home. In: Shortell S, Reinhardt U, eds. *Improving health policy and management*. Ann Arbor, MI: Health Administration Press; 1992:75–110.

¹⁷¹ Weissert WG, Frederick L. The woodwork effect: Estimating it and controlling the damage. J. Aging Soc. Policy. 2013;25(2):107-133. doi: 10.1080/08959420.2013.766073

¹⁷² Segelman M, Intrator O, Li Y, Mukamel D, Veazie P, Temkin-Greener H. HCBS spending and nursing home admissions for 1915(c) waiver enrollees. *J. Aging Soc. Policy*. 2017:1-18. doi: 10.1080/08959420.2017.1319714

¹⁷³ Thomas KS, Keohane L, Mor V. Local Medicaid home- and community-based services spending and nursing home admissions of younger adults. *Am. J. Public Health.* 2014;104(11):e15-17. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2014.302144

¹⁷⁴ D'Souza JC, James ML, Szafara KL, Fries BE. Hard times: The effects of financial strain on home care services use and participant outcomes in Michigan. *Gerontologist*. 2009;49(2):154-165. doi: 10.1093/geront/gnp020

¹⁷⁵ Segelman M, Intrator O, Li Y, Mukamel D, Veazie P, Temkin-Greener H. HCBS spending and nursing home admissions for 1915(c) waiver enrollees. *J. Aging Soc. Policy*. 2017:1-18. doi: 10.1080/08959420.2017.1319714

¹⁷⁶ Walsh EG, Greene AM, Kaganova Y. *Design of evaluation options of the system change grants. Final report.* Waltham, MA: RTI International. Prepared for Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services; 2006, December. <u>https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Statistics-Trends-and-Reports/Reports/downloads/walsh.pdf</u>

¹⁷⁷ Hahn EA, Thomas KS, Hyer K, Andel R, Meng H. Predictors of low-care prevalence in Florida nursing homes: The role of Medicaid waiver programs. *Gerontologist*. 2011;51(4):495-503. doi: 10.1093/geront/gnr020

¹⁷⁸ Kane RL, Lum TY, Kane RA, Homyak P, Parashuram S, Wysocki A. Does home- and community-based care affect nursing home use? *J. Aging Soc. Policy.* 2013;25(2):146-160. doi: 10.1080/08959420.2013.766069

¹⁷⁹ Shugarman LR, Fries BE, James M. A comparison of home care clients and nursing home residents: Can community based care keep the elderly and disabled at home? *Home Health Care Serv. Q.* 1999;18(1):25-45.

¹⁸⁰ Wysocki A, Butler M, Kane RL, Kane RA, Shippee T, Sainfort F. *Long-term care for older adults: A review of home and community-based services versus institutional care.* Rockville, MD: Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality; 2012. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK114863/</u>

¹⁸¹ Grabowski DC. The Cost-Effectiveness of Noninstitutional Long-Term Care Services: Review and Synthesis of the Most Recent Evidence. *Med. Care Res. Rev.* 2006;63(1):3-28.

¹⁸² Weissert WG, Frederick L. The woodwork effect: Estimating it and controlling the damage. *J. Aging Soc. Policy*. 2013;25(2):107-133. doi: 10.1080/08959420.2013.766073

¹⁸³ Weissert WG, Frederick L. The woodwork effect: Estimating it and controlling the damage. *J. Aging Soc. Policy*. 2013;25(2):107-133. doi: 10.1080/08959420.2013.766073

¹⁸⁴ Segelman M, Intrator O, Li Y, Mukamel D, Veazie P, Temkin-Greener H. HCBS spending and nursing home admissions for 1915(c) waiver enrollees. *J. Aging Soc. Policy.* 2017:1-18. doi: 10.1080/08959420.2017.1319714

¹⁸⁵ Segelman M, Cai X, van Reenen C, Temkin-Greener H. Transitioning from community-based to institutional long-term care: Comparing 1915(c) waiver and PACE enrollees. *Gerontologist*. 2017;57(2):300-308. doi: 10.1093/geront/gnv106

¹⁸⁶ Wiener JM, Hanley RJ. Caring for the disabled elderly: There's no place like home. In: Shortell S, Reinhardt U, eds. *Improving health policy and management*. Ann Arbor, MI: Health Administration Press; 1992:75–110.

¹⁸⁷ Kemper P, Applebaum R, Harrigan M. Community care demonstrations: what have we learned? *Health Care Financ. Rev.* 1987;8(4):87-100.

¹⁸⁸ Thornton C, Dunstan SM, Kemper P. The effect of channeling on health and long-term care costs. *Health Serv. Res.* 1988; Special Issue on the Evaluation of the National Long-Term Care Demonstration.

¹⁸⁹ Weissert WG, Cready CM, Pawelak JE. The past and future of home- and community-based long-term care. *Milbank Q*. 1988;66(2):309-388.

¹⁹⁰ Kitchener M, Ng T, Miller N, Harrington C. Institutional and community-based long-term care: a comparative estimate of public costs. *J. Health Soc. Policy*. 2006;22(2):31-50. doi: 10.1300/J045v22n02_03

¹⁹¹ Ladd RC, Lane RL, Kane RA. *State LTC profiles report, 1996*. Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota, School of Public Health, Division of Health Services Research and Policy; 1999. <u>http://www.nasuad.org/sites/nasuad/files/hcbs/files/5/246/ladd.htm</u>

¹⁹² Lakin KC, Larson S, Salmi P, Webster A. *Residential services for persons with developmental disabilities: Status and trends through 2009.* Minneapolis, MN: Research and Training Center on Community Living, Institute on Community Integration/UCEDD, College of Education and Human Development, University of Minnesota; 2010. <u>http://rtc.umn.edu/docs/risp2009.pdf</u>

¹⁹³ U.S. General Accounting Office. *Medicaid long-term care: Successful state efforts to expand home services while limiting costs* (GAO/HEH-94-167). Washington, DC: General Accounting Office; 1994.

¹⁹⁴ Kaye HS, LaPlante MP, Harrington C. Do noninstitutional long-term care services reduce Medicaid spending? *Health Aff. (Millwood).* 2009;28(1):262-272. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.28.1.262

¹⁹⁵ Fox-Grage W, Walls J. State studies find home and community-based services to be cost-effective. Washington, DC: AARP Public Policy Institute; 2013. <u>http://www.aarp.org/content/dam/aarp/research/public_policy_institute/ltc/2013/state-studies-find-hcbs-cost-effective-spotlight-AARP-ppi-ltc.pdf</u>

¹⁹⁶ Irvin CV, Denny-Brown N, Bohl A, et al. *Money follows the person 2014 annual evaluation report. Final report.* Cambridge, MA: Mathematica Policy Research. Prepared for the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services; 2015.

¹⁹⁷ Morris E, Coughlin R, Hagen B, et al. *Money follows the person demonstration: Overview of state grantee progress, January to December 2015.* Cambridge, MA: Mathematica Policy Research. Prepared for the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Division of Community Systems Transformation; 2016. <u>https://www.mathematica-mpr.com/our-publications-and-findings/publications/money-follows-the-person-demonstration-overview-of-state-grantee-progress-january-to-december-2015.</u>

¹⁹⁸ Wysocki A, Kane RL, Golberstein E, Dowd B, Lum T, Shippee T. The association between long-term care setting and potentially preventable hospitalizations among older dual eligibles. *Health Serv. Res.* 2014;49(3):778-797. doi: 10.1111/1475-6773.12168

¹⁹⁹ Wysocki A, Kane RL, Dowd B, Golberstein E, Lum T, Shippee T. Hospitalization of elderly Medicaid long-term care users who transition from nursing homes. *J. Am. Geriatr. Soc.* 2014;62(1):71-78. doi: 10.1111/jgs.12614

²⁰⁰ Wiener JM, Anderson WL, Khatutsky G, Shinogle J. *Medicaid home and community-based services for older people and persons with physical disabilities: Beneficiary satisfaction, service use and expenditures*. Washington, DC: RTI International. Report prepared for the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services; 2006. <u>https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Statistics-Trends-and-Reports/Reports/downloads/Wiener.pdf</u>

²⁰¹ Newcomer RJ, Ko M, Kang T, Harrington C, Hulett D, Bindman AB. Health care expenditures after initiating long-term services and supports in the community versus in a nursing facility. *Med. Care Res. Rev.* 2016;54(3):221-228. doi: 10.1097/MLR.000000000000491

²⁰² Harrington C, Ng T, Kitchener M. Do Medicaid home and community based service waivers save money? *Home Health Care Serv. Q.* 2011;30(4):198-213. doi: 10.1080/01621424.2011.622249

²⁰³ Ng T, Harrington C, Musumeci M. *State options that expand access to Medicaid home and community-based services*. Washington, DC: Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation; 2011. <u>https://kaiserfamilyfoundation.files.wordpress.com/2013/01/8241.pdf</u>

²⁰⁴ Grabowski DC. Medicare and Medicaid: Conflicting Incentives for Long-Term Care. *Milbank Q*. 2007;85(4):579-610. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-0009.2007.00502.x

²⁰⁵ Polniaszek S, Walsh EG, Wiener JM. *Hospitalizations of nursing home residents: Background and options*. Washington, DC: Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation; 2011. <u>http://aspe.hhs.gov/daltcp/reports/2011/NHResHosp.pdf</u>

²⁰⁶ Wiener JM. Managed care and long-term care: The integration of services and financing. *Generations*. 1996;20(2):47-52.

²⁰⁷ Saucier P, Kasten J, Burwell B, Gold L. The Growth of Managed Long-Term Services and Supports (MLTSS) Programs: A 2012 Update. 2012; <u>https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid-chip-program-information/by-topics/delivery-systems/downloads/mltssp_white_paper_combined.pdf</u>.

²⁰⁸ Government Accountability Office. *Medicaid Managed Care: Improved oversight needed of payment rates for long-term services and supports. GAO-17-145.* Washington, DC: Government Accountability Office; 2017. <u>https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-17-145</u>.

²⁰⁹ Government Accountability Office. *Medicaid Managed Care: Improved oversight needed of payment rates for long-term services and supports. GAO-17-145.* Washington, DC: Government Accountability Office; 2017. <u>https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-17-145</u>.

²¹⁰ Government Accountability Office. *Medicaid Managed Care: Improved oversight needed of payment rates for long-term services and supports. GAO-17-145.* Washington, DC: Government Accountability Office; 2017. <u>https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-17-145</u>

²¹¹ The payment structure includes for instance the structure of rates (e.g., different rates for community vs. institutional beneficiaries) and whether payment incentives and penalties are assessed based on the managed care organizations (MCOs) meeting certain performance standards.

²¹² Musumeci M. *Financial and administrative alignment demonstrations for dual eligible beneficiaries compared: States with memoranda of understanding approved by CMS*. Washington, DC: Kaiser Family Foundation; 2015. <u>http://kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/financial-and-administrative-alignment-demonstrations-for-dual-eligible-beneficiaries-compared-states-with-memoranda-of-understanding-approved-by-cms/</u>

²¹³ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. *Financial alignment initiative*. Baltimore, MD: Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services; 2017. <u>https://www.cms.gov/Medicare-Medicaid-Coordination/Medicare-and-Medicaid-Coordination/Medicare-Medicaid-Coordination-Medicaid-Coordination-Medicare-Medicare-Medicaid-Coordination-Medicare-Med</u>

²¹⁴ Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured. *Examining Medicaid managed long-term services and support programs: Key issues to consider*. Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation; 2011. http://kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/examining-medicaid-managed-long-term-service-and/

²¹⁵ Grabowski DC. The Cost-Effectiveness of Noninstitutional Long-Term Care Services: Review and Synthesis of the Most Recent Evidence. *Med. Care Res. Rev.* 2006;63(1):3-28.

²¹⁶ Kane RL, Priester R, Kane RA, Milne D. Managed Long-term Care and the Rebalancing of State Long Term Support Systems. 2007.

²¹⁷ Saucier P, Burwell B, Gerst K. The past, present and future of managed long-term care. 2007; <u>https://aspe.hhs.gov/basic-report/past-present-and-future-managed-long-term-care</u>.

²¹⁸ McCall N. Lessons from Arizona's Medicaid managed care program. *Health Aff. (Millwood)*. 1997;16(4):194-199.

²¹⁹ Grabowski DC. The Cost-Effectiveness of Noninstitutional Long-Term Care Services: Review and Synthesis of the Most Recent Evidence. *Med. Care Res. Rev.* 2006;63(1):3-28.

²²⁰ Buice A, Peterman D, Villalobos S, White M, Dykeman A, Kleefisch B. *Independent Assessment of New Mexico's Medicaid Managed Care Program – Coordination of Long Term Services.* 2013.

²²¹ Holahan J, Zuckerman S, Evans A, Rangarajan S. Medicaid Managed Care in Thirteen States. *Health Aff. (Millwood)*. 1998;17(3):43-63.

www.kff.org | Email Alerts: kff.org/email | facebook.com/KaiserFamilyFoundation | twitter.com/KaiserFamFound

Filling the need for trusted information on national health issues, the Kaiser Family Foundation is a nonprofit organization based in Menlo Park, California.

The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation Headquarters: 2400 Sand Hill Road, Menlo Park, CA 94025 | Phone 650-854-9400 Washington Offices and Barbara Jordan Conference Center: 1330 G Street, NW, Washington, DC 20005 | Phone 202-347-5270